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(1)

IRAQ: UPDATE ON U.S. POLICY 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 26, 2006

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 

Washington, DC. 
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 11:59 a.m. in room 

2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Henry J. Hyde (Chair-
man of the Committee) presiding. 

Chairman HYDE. The Committee will come to order. The Presi-
dent’s strategy for victory in Iraq will help Iraqis build a demo-
cratic, stable and prosperous country that will serve as a partner 
in the War Against Terrorism. The framework for success in Iraq 
comprises three tracks for improving the political, economic, and 
security interests of the transforming Iraqi state. Effective progress 
in these areas necessitates constructive interagency coordination. 

For 3 years, the American and Iraqi people have made enormous 
sacrifices toward this objective. The loss of human life and the un-
expected increasing financial obligations have placed a heavy bur-
den on American citizens. For Iraqis, political deadlock and sec-
tarian strife have had disastrous and painful consequences. 

Despite these setbacks, the United States, with the cooperation 
of our allies, has engaged in dialogue and substantive reconstruc-
tive efforts with the Iraqi people to help build the foundation for 
establishing a secure and sovereign Iraq. 

In the political realm, Iraqis have demonstrated their commit-
ment to rebuilding a government by their overwhelming participa-
tion in three democratic elections. On December 15, more than 11 
million Iraqis risked their lives, and that of their families, to par-
ticipate in elections for a new government under Iraq’s new Con-
stitution. 

The recent compromise by the Shi’ite United Iraqi Alliance to put 
forward Jawad al-Maliki as the nominee for Prime Minister has po-
tentially rescued the Iraqi political process. Notwithstanding their 
initial reluctance and opposition to the political reconstruction 
process, Arab Sunnis are slowly beginning to increase their partici-
pation. However, it remains to be seen if a broad and inclusive gov-
ernment will emerge, and more importantly, if this will be enough 
to satisfy the Sunni community’s political ambitions. 

The United States Government has committed itself to helping 
Iraq reduce its debt burden and encouraging the international com-
munity to provide increased assistance. Still, more action is re-
quired to enable a sustainable economy that can meet Iraq’s needs 
over the long term. 

VerDate Mar 21 2002 08:39 Nov 28, 2006 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00005 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\WORK\FULL\042606\27232.000 DOUG PsN: DOUG



2

In the security sector, approximately 250,000 Iraqi security 
forces have undergone training and are gradually taking on respon-
sibility for areas under their control. The United States should ex-
plore all possible means of ensuring that these forces are both rep-
resentative of the Iraqi population and fully integrated in order 
that they might become a symbol of Iraq’s sovereignty and con-
tribute to Iraq’s long-term stability. 

However, there are significant challenges in our effort to help 
stabilize Iraq in the post-Saddam era. A recent GAO study that 
discussed the challenges facing the United States and Iraqi Gov-
ernments in rebuilding Iraq found that the deteriorating security 
environment and the continuing strength of the insurgency have 
derailed stabilization and reconstruction efforts. This reality poses 
a serious concern for the U.S. Congress as multi-billion dollar 
emergency funding legislation for the war effort is currently under-
way. 

I hope to hear from our distinguished panel not only about the 
areas in which we are making progress, but also about where we 
are facing our biggest challenges and how we are working to re-
solve them efficiently from lessons learned. 

We are fortunate to have Ambassador Jeffrey and Assistant Sec-
retary Rodman here today to provide a update of the situation in 
Iraq and discuss where we go from here. 

I will now yield to my friend and colleague, Ranking Democratic 
Member Tom Lantos, for any opening remarks he may wish to 
make, and I might suggest with some reluctance that we will ab-
breviate the opening statements to the Chairman and Ranking 
Member of the Subcommittee having jurisdiction of this subject as 
well as Mr. Lantos and myself, primarily because of the short time 
available to our witnesses, and I think our time is more profitably 
spent hearing from them rather than listening to each other. 

But with that precaution, I am happy to yield to Mr. Lantos. 
Mr. LANTOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
It is my understanding that this is not a hearing about how we 

got into Iraq. It is a hearing about our nation’s role in the future 
of Iraq both militarily and in the daunting task of reconstructing 
the Iraqi economy. Through this and other hearings, it is impera-
tive that we get to the bottom of charges that American funds have 
not been spent wisely or effectively in Iraq, and that our nation has 
an inadequate strategy for bringing stability to Iraq so that our 
troops can return home expeditiously. 

Mr. Chairman, since our last Full Committee hearing on Iraq 
nearly 2 years ago, much has changed but then again much has 
not. In the spring of 2004, sovereignty was about to be transferred 
to an interim Iraqi Government with the hope of creating a new 
political culture in Iraq and stopping the transformation of unrest 
into insurgency. 

It was our hope that our reconstruction program, which the Coa-
lition Provisional Authority had launched, but which had been 
limping along, would kick into high gear, and it was expected that 
Iraq’s own revenues would rise to fill in any gaps in our own recon-
struction efforts. 

Now, 2 years later, we face many disappointments. Despite two 
successful national elections and the national referendum on the 
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new Iraqi Constitution, a new political culture remains in its in-
fancy. For many months, the elected representatives of Iraq were 
unable to form a government. Now some progress is being made 
since the withdrawal of former Prime Minister Ibrahim al-Jofri and 
the naming of the new Prime Minister Jawad al-Maliki. 

But the months of sectarian gridlock in the development of Iraq’s 
Government required the focus on Iraq’s short-term political devel-
opment at the expense of the long run. In the absence of a political 
consensus all these months, a deadly insurgency metastasized, 
leaving almost 2,500 of our soldiers and tens of thousands of Iraqis 
dead. 

Meanwhile the attack on the Golden Mosque in Samarra created 
a tremendous surge of sectarian violence that has spawned a seri-
ous problem of internal displacement and affected many areas of 
Iraq. 

The deteriorating security situation has also led to a massive in-
crease in the amount of reconstruction funds we have had to spend 
on security and substantially undermined our reconstruction plans, 
leaving infrastructure vulnerable to attacks or isolation. One result 
has been a failure to deliver services to the Iraqi people who, by 
some estimates, actually receive less electricity today than they did 
before the war, and Iraqi oil production is also below pre-war levels 
with exports less than 2 years ago. 

These alarming realities call for a reexamination of the existing 
assumptions and strategy. The politics of Iraq are difficult but not 
impossible, and the increasing capability of the Iraq security forces 
to maintain order in some parts of the country while they have 
taken over is a source for cautious optimism. 

There are several critical steps that must be taken immediately, 
Mr. Chairman. 

First, the Iraqis must finalize the composition of their new gov-
ernment. I look forward to hearing what our witnesses have to say 
about what we are doing to assist them in this regard. 

Second, we need to be working now to assure that once a par-
liament is convened that it can proceed to make the difficult con-
stitutional changes that will be mandatory to maintain Iraq as a 
unitary state and to avoid fragmentation. 

Third, we must be working harder to plan for Iraq’s long-term 
political development. While the first two elements are priorities, 
we must not ignore programs that can help the Iraqi political proc-
ess over the long term. 

Fourth, we must continue and accelerate the handover of secu-
rity responsibilities to the Iraqis themselves. We simply cannot be 
the major face on anti-insurgent activities in the face of a situation 
where Iraqi-on-Iraqi violence is increasing. Yet at the same time 
we must be cognizant that because of improper vetting we have 
likely been training and equipping Iraqi security forces that are 
perpetrating human rights abuses, fueling and not undermining 
the insurgency. We must do more to ensure that those we help are 
not seen as part of the problem. 

Finally, if we are to provide more money for reconstruction in 
Iraq, we must make sure that the goals are achievable and are car-
ried out by the Iraqis. In those contexts, I hope Congress will ex-
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tend the mandate of the Special Inspector General for Iraq to in-
vestigate new funds made available for Iraqi relief. 

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased that this hearing is taking place, 
but I am convinced that this must only be the beginning. The prob-
lems in our reconstruction efforts bear closer examination, and I 
formally ask you to schedule a hearing with Scott Bowen, the Spe-
cial Inspector General for Iraq, at the earliest possible time, along 
with other witnesses who can help us understand what we need to 
do better as we anticipate a new traunch of reconstruction funding 
and how we avoid the abuses we have seen in the past. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Ileana Ros-Lehtinen of Florida is the Chair of 

the Middle East Subcommittee, and normally she would be here 
and would make an opening statement. Since she is not, I am 
pleased to recognize Mr. Ackerman of New York, the Ranking 
Democrat on the Middle East Subcommittee, for 5 minutes. 

Mr. Ackerman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
A ray of sunshine emerged from the storm that is Baghdad this 

week. The Iraqi political leadership has finally seen fit to choose 
a new Prime Minister candidate. But with the continued bombings 
in Baghdad, we must think about the totality of the situation there 
to realize how far it is that we and the Iraqis still have to go. 

The security situation has worsened. Car bombings have in-
creased. Electricity generation and oil production remain below 
pre-Saddam levels. Iraqis still struggle to get decent water to 
drink. Political actors with militias ensure that the nation remains 
on the brink of civil war if political decisions do not go their way. 
We are in this mess because of failure. Failure by the Administra-
tion to think seriously and carefully about what it would take to 
invade, subdue, control, and rebuild a nation the size of California. 

We remain in this mess because the same Administration offi-
cials refuse to acknowledge that they were wrong: Wrong about 
weapons of mass destruction; wrong about how the Iraqi people 
would receive us; wrong about how many troops it would take to 
control the country; wrong about how much reconstruction would 
cost; wrong about who would pay; wrong, Mr. Chairman, from the 
beginning and likely wrong until the end. 

I would like our efforts in Iraq to succeed, Mr. Chairman, but my 
fear is that the wrong people are in charge. Mr. Lantos was very 
diplomatic and polite in his statement, the totality of which I 
wholeheartedly concur. But I would like to point out that we in this 
Committee have not done our constitutional oversight responsibil-
ities and requirements. 

Our Subcommittee, since 2002, here is the record: In 2002, we 
held no hearing on Iraq. In 2003, we held zero hearings on Iraq. 
In 2004, there was one hearing on Iraq having to do with the 
marshland Arabs. In 2005, there was one hearing in all that year 
on Iraq, having to do with the transition to democracy. In 2006, 
this year, there have been no hearings on Iraq. 

The record of our Full Committee is equally dismal. In 2003, 
there was one hearing on Iraq. In 2004, outside of hearings to criti-
cize the UN’s Oil-for-Food Program, there was one hearing on Iraq. 
In all of last year, 2005, there was zero hearings on Iraq, and in 
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this year, 2006, Mr. Chairman, this is the first hearing that we are 
holding on Iraq. 

I think that this kind of a record indicates a lack of a serious ef-
fort to exercise our oversight responsibilities as to what is going on 
in a situation that is going terribly wrong. 

The newspaper, TV, and radio accounts throughout the media 
have been replete with hundreds of stories on failures. One appear-
ing today in the New York Times, ‘‘Rebuilding of Iraqi Pipeline,’’ I 
am sorry, this was yesterday, ‘‘Rebuilding of Iraqi Pipeline as Dis-
aster Waiting to Happen,’’ talks about a project, page 1 story, $75 
million to a Halliburton subcontractor, no bid contract. A few 
weeks after the project, $75.7 million, every penny allocated to it 
was spent, and the work came to a halt. 

Hundreds of thousands of dollars a day is being spent now to 
stand there and look at the project, which cannot proceed because 
of all the warnings that were given that were not heeded by the 
Administration. 

Story in the Washington Post, ‘‘U.S. Contractor admits bribery 
for jobs in Iraq, $8.6 million with a 25 percent profit margin 
blown.’’ It goes on and on. 

Washington Post, April 19, another story citing that the health 
effort that we have provided in Iraq and Afghanistan are abso-
lutely total failures. This Committee and this Congress have not 
looked at that. 

Another story, April 16, Baghdad, on the outskirts of Baghdad a 
sewage treatment plant that was repaired with $13.5 million in 
United States funds sits idle while all of the raw sewage waste 
from the western half of Baghdad is dumped into the Tigris River 
where many of the capital 7 million residents get their drinking 
water. 

Same story, $39 million project blown. Same story later on, $57 
million was down the drain. It is ironic. We have American infan-
trymen dying for sewage water in Iraq. 

Another story in the Voice of America, United States official says 
Iraqi reconstruction facing serious articles. Voice of America cites 
a government report: ‘‘Today, more than 3 years later, Iraq is actu-
ally worse off in key construction centers than before we arrived 
and the Bush Administration is nowhere near fulfilling the rosy 
promises made before the war.’’

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has long since expired. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, I thank you for at least allowing 

me the 5 minutes and would ask you to reconsider Members of the 
Committee who did show up today to at least have 1 minute. 

Chairman HYDE. You have got 1 minute and 20 seconds over the 
5 minutes, Mr. Ackerman. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. The Chair is always liberal. 
Chairman HYDE. We are always liberal when dealing with you. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. We appreciate the freedom of speech extended to 

me, but I wish you would extend at least a minute to our col-
leagues, Mr. Chairman, noting that not even Republican Members 
are attending these hearings anymore. 

Chairman HYDE. Let me try again. Your time has expired. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Chairman, I would like permission to put 

into the record at this point a list of the many hearings that this 
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Committee has had and the Subcommittees have had on the issues 
dealing with Iraq. The idea that we have not had oversight or in-
vestigations or hearings on Iraq, I do not understand how my col-
league and friend came to that conclusion, but my own Sub-
committee, for example, just recently held hearings, and I have a 
list here of, I think, about nine different hearings that we have had 
over the years, over the last couple of years on Iraqi issues, and 
I would like to submit them for the record. 

[The information referred to follows:]
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Mr. ACKERMAN. Reserving the right to object, and I will not ob-
ject as long as nobody else objects to my inserting into the record 
the totality of all the articles that appeared in the newspapers. 

Chairman HYDE. No, we don’t object, Mr. Ackerman. 
[The information referred to follows:]
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Chairman HYDE. But I do hope Mr. Rohrabacher’s list includes 
nine Full Committee hearings on Iraq that were forced by resolu-
tions of inquiry. We have had four Full Committee hearings, three 
Subcommittee hearings of Members-only meetings, seven classified 
briefings, and numerous non-classified briefings on Iraq. If your list 
includes those, then——

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Mr. Chairman, if I could make a parliamentary in-

quiry of the gentleman from California and his list. Does that list 
include hearings as the Chairman indicated, parliamentary inquir-
ies where we are not entitled to call witnesses, can’t question any-
one, can’t ask about the facts of what was going on, but merely 
have a vote on the majority’s recommendation to disapprove of the 
resolution? 

Chairman HYDE. It is my recollection you are a very 
participatory Member on those hearings. But in any event, we dis-
agree. Let us proceed. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Ackerman. 
I would like to welcome Ambassador James Jeffrey. On August 

10, 2005, Secretary of State Rice appointed Ambassador Jeffrey as 
Senior Advisor to the Secretary and Coordinator for Iraq. Ambas-
sador Jeffrey is a career member of the U.S. Foreign Service who 
previously served as Deputy Chief of Mission in Baghdad from 
June 2004 to March 2005. 

Mr. Peter Rodman is Assistant Secretary of Defense for Inter-
national Security Affairs, and prior to joining the Defense Depart-
ment he was the Director of National Security Affairs at the Nixon 
Center. He also served at the State Department and on National 
Security Council staff during the Administrations of Presidents 
Nixon, Ford, Reagan, and the first President Bush. Welcome, Mr. 
Rodman. 

Mr. Rodman, I understand that you will introduce General 
Jones, is that correct? 

Very well, I hand over that light burden to you. 
Mr. RODMAN. I am happy to do that now, Mr. Chairman. We are 

joined by Brigidier General Michael Jones who is the Deputy Direc-
tor for the Middle East on the Joint Staff, and he is in a position, 
of course, to answer questions that may come up on security and 
military matters. 

Chairman HYDE. Very well. Thank you. 
Ambassador Jeffrey. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE JAMES JEFFREY, SENIOR 
ADVISOR TO SECRETARY RICE AND COORDINATOR FOR 
IRAQ, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE 

Mr. JEFFREY. Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Lantos, Members 
of the Committee, thank you very much for giving me the oppor-
tunity to appear here today with my colleagues. 

What I would like to do is submit for the record the written testi-
mony we have provided, and I will just summarize it in the interest 
of brevity, sir. 

Chairman HYDE. Without objection so ordered. 
Mr. JEFFREY. Iraq is, as we all know, at the top of the United 

States foreign policy agenda. As President Bush pointed out in An-
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napolis last fall, it is a crucial test of our will to prevail in the 
Global War on Terror. The stakes are high, and the consequences 
of failure are truly dire. Together with the Iraqi people we will suc-
ceed. 

We are pursuing, as the Chairman mentioned, a three-track 
strategy—economic, security and political—and we are making 
progress on all three. I will talk about each of them and some of 
the obstacles in a second. 

What I want to first underscore is the extraordinary importance 
of the present moment. Our overall strategy across the board keys 
on the rapid stand up of an inclusive, effective, democratic govern-
ment. A government that is inclusive will undercut those elements, 
Shi’ite as well as Sunni Arab, while seeking power through bullets 
not ballets. A government that is effective will draw on the extraor-
dinary resources—human, institutional, and natural—that Iraq 
possesses to enable the country to become self-reliant. And a per-
manent democratic government will, first of all, achieve our specific 
goals laid out in U.S. Security Council resolutions for a democratic 
country. Secondly, it will send a powerful and much needed signal 
throughout the region and throughout the world. 

What I would like to do is to update you now on where we are 
on that political process that is so important and so central to ev-
erything we are doing. 

As was mentioned, over the weekend the Iraqi Council of Rep-
resentatives selected a presidency council by essentially unanimous 
vote, encompassing Shia Arab deputy president, a Sunni Arab dep-
uty, and a Kurdish President. That presidency council then se-
lected a Prime Minister nominee, Jawad al-Maliki, who was men-
tioned earlier, who now has 30 days to stand up a government. At 
the same time the council of representatives selected a speaker 
from the Sunni Arab community, and two deputy speakers. So we 
have made enormous progress. 

We still have to see the stand up of the rest of the government. 
This is a crucial test on whether we can achieve or the Iraqis can 
achieve with the help of the international community an inclusive 
government that reflects, as did their first seven choices, the broad 
spectrum of Iraqi society. We think this is absolutely essential. We 
are doing everything we can to support them. One example of that, 
of course, is the unprecedented joint visit of Secretary Rice and 
Secretary Rumsfeld that is going on right now to meet with some 
of these new leaders and to look at the way forward. 

We talk a little bit about the three elements of our strategy. Suc-
cess on the political track has been marked, as mentioned, by 
major political events, culminating in December elections. Once the 
government is set up, the formal process laid out and the transition 
administrative law, a UN Security Council Resolution 1546 will be 
complete, but the work will not be complete on the political track. 

We do need to see an inclusive government, a government that 
will tackle the many problems, some of which have been mentioned 
and laid out in the Iraqi Constitution for further implementation 
by law. These involve issues as complicated as regional versus cen-
tral powers, the distribution of oil proceeds, de-Ba’athification, and 
other core questions of reconciliation and unity. 
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These new leaders must implement the Constitution in a manner 
that protects the guarantees that the Constitution provides to 
every Iraqi citizen through new legislation, and that will be an im-
portant project as well. Again, we in the international community 
will be helping. 

Despite concerned efforts by terrorists and insurgents to derail 
assistance efforts, there has been in fact measurable progress along 
the economic track. The economy has grown from $18.9 billion in 
2002 to $33.1 billion 2005. The IMF, International Monetary Fund, 
estimates that Iraqi real Gross Domestic Product grew by 2.6 per-
cent in 2005, and expects it to grow by as much as 10 percent this 
year. 

A November 2005 labor survey indicated that unemployment has 
dropped to 18 percent across Iraq. The last such survey indicated 
28 percent unemployment. 

Now, always in a country such as Iraq there are questions on the 
measures and the way that you determine unemployment, but we 
do think that there is truth to this report. We believe that, in par-
ticular, informal commercial activity and the major reconstruction 
efforts are contributing to the drop in unemployment. 

Overall, income in Iraq per capita has doubled between 2003 and 
2005. 

Now, we agree that reconstruction has been hindered by security 
and many other problems, including a new government and a gov-
ernment that has shifted every few months, corruption, infrastruc-
ture that has not been really maintained since the 1970s, and other 
problems that go back to Saddam Hussein’s tenure there. 

Nonetheless, we have been successful in rehabilitating water and 
sewage services and immunizing almost all children against child-
hood diseases. 

While most of the major infrastructure projects are about to be 
completed, under the Iraqi Relief and Reconstruction Fund, the 
IRRF, IRRF I and IRRF II of over $20 billion, we have increased 
significantly the amount of potential electrical power, over 2,700 
megawatts on the net with 500 more to come. We are working now 
by the end of this year—with Iraq support as well—to see several 
hundred thousand barrels a day more of oil production. A major 
problem with the oil exports, which is of great concern for the econ-
omy and for the Members of the Committee, is that the major pipe-
line to the North that prior to the war was pumping 400,000 bar-
rels a day has been shut down because of a variety of problems, 
beginning with the security situation, but there are other problems 
in the systems as well, including the South there is a lot of work 
to be done on the ports, on the pumping stations, and the like. 

As I mentioned we are closing out the IRRF by the end of this 
fiscal year. Of the $18.4 billion appropriated in IRRF II, $16.4 bil-
lion has already been obligated in addition to the $2.5 billion in 
IRRF I. 

Our Fiscal Year 2006 supplemental and Fiscal Year 2007 re-
quested assistance programs for Iraq totalling about $2.4 billion. 
These programs are much more traditional assistance programs de-
signed to help Iraq in the transition to self-reliance in the civilian 
realm, and they will focus on building Iraqi capacity at the national 
level with the ministries in particular, and at the provincial level 
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through a variety of programs ranging from unemployment to 
small-scale reconstruction to training of local government. 

Efforts on the security track are led by the UN Security Council 
mandated multinational force in Iraq. The miliary strategy for Iraq 
includes defeating the terrorists, neutralizing the insurgency, and 
training, organizing and equipping the Iraqi security forces. 

United States coalition and Iraqi forces are working together to 
clear areas of enemy control, build the capacity of the security 
forces to hold what we have cleared, and to advance the rule of 
law. My colleagues stand ready to address the training and equip-
ping effort in more detail. 

Recently, as Congressman Lantos mentioned, we have seen in-
creased sectarian strife following the attack on the Samarra Golden 
Mosque. The Iraqis, with United States support, have deployed 
army as well as police forces in Baghdad and elsewhere to do ev-
erything they can to put a cap on that. We have seen the violence 
go up and down since that time. We believe that both security 
measures and the stand up of this inclusive government we are all 
hoping for is the answer to this violence which we do find trou-
bling. 

The international community, again, has an important role in 
Iraq. The most visible contributions, of course, come from the over 
30 coalition partners with currently 21,000 troops in the country. 

On the political track, the Independent Electoral Commission for 
Iraq has benefitted greatly from the financial and other technical 
assistance that the UN and many countries provided in the conduct 
of the two elections and the constitutional referendum. 

Partners in Madrid since then have pledged over $13.5 billion in 
aid. In coordination with Iraqi leaders, we have been encouraging 
the rapid disbursement of this aid because, frankly, it is lagging 
with less than $4 billion disbursed, as well as working with some 
of our partners for potential new sources of aid. 

We have also worked with the international community to reduce 
Iraq’s record amount of external debt, $125 billion in 2003, six 
times its GNP at the time. As of last month, 16 of the 18 members 
of the Paris Club have concluded bilateral debt relief agreements 
with Iraq, including the $4.1 billion forgiven by the United States. 
Over $30 billion in Iraqi debt has been or will be forgiven by Paris 
Club members, and we are working now with the Arab states for 
them to follow suit. 

As Iraq’s needs change, so too will the type of international sup-
port required. As Iraqis assume a greater role in their own secu-
rity, the face of the international partnership should reflect that 
shift with increased economic and political support complementing 
the military support we receive through the coalition. 

Finally, on behalf of all those serving in Iraq or working on this 
crucial issue, I want to assure you of our commitment to success, 
our dedication to make the lives of Iraq’s 26 million citizens better, 
and to help make the entire region more secure and more free. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Jeffrey follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE JAMES JEFFREY, SENIOR ADVISOR TO 
SECRETARY RICE AND COORDINATOR FOR IRAQ, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE 

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, thank you very much for giving me 
the opportunity to testify today. 

Iraq is, as we all know, at the top of our foreign policy agenda. As the President 
pointed out at Annapolis last fall in unveiling our National Strategy for Victory in 
Iraq, it is a crucial test of our will to prevail in the Global War on Terrorism. The 
stakes are high, and the consequences of failure truly dire. 

Together with the Iraqi people, we will succeed. We are pursuing our three track 
strategy—security, economic, and political—steadily forward, and I will describe the 
progress and obstacles in each of these tracks in a moment. What I want to first 
underscore is the extraordinary importance of the present moment. Our overall 
strategy keys on the rapid standup of an inclusive, effective, democratic unity gov-
ernment. A government that is inclusive will undercut those elements, Shia as well 
as Sunni Arab, who seek power through bullets rather than ballots. An effective 
government will use the country’s extraordinary human, natural, and institutional 
assets to enable Iraq to become self-reliant. And a permanent, democratic govern-
ment will achieve the goal of the United Nation (U.N.) Security Council program 
for Iraqi, live up to our commitment to the Iraq people, and send a powerful—and 
much needed—signal throughout the region and the world that people want to live 
in freedom and not under the shadow of terrorism. 

Over the weekend, the strategy of the President, my boss, Secretary Rice, other 
cabinet officers and colleagues such as Ambassador Khalilzad, along with the U.N., 
and allies such as the United Kingdom, supported the Iraqis in taking another crit-
ical step in the stand up of a national unity government. The Council of Representa-
tives asked Jawad al-Maliki to form a new government as Prime Minister, selected 
a Presidency Council, a Speaker and two deputies. The action taken by the Iraqi 
parliament this weekend to put in place just such an inclusive, broad, strong gov-
ernment is an extremely important development. We urge the Iraqis to rapidly com-
plete the government formation in the same cooperative, pluralistic fashion, and get 
to work on the problems facing their country. 

Let me talk a bit more about the specific elements of our strategy. 
Success on the political track has been marked by a series of major electoral 

events with a relatively clear time line, culminating in over 12.2 million Iraqi voters 
(78 percent of those eligible) voting on December 15, 2005 to elect a Council of Rep-
resentatives, the first step in the formation of a government under Iraq’s constitu-
tion. Despite an upsurge in sectarian violence, these voters deserve an inclusive, 
representative government sooner rather than later for the bravery and dedication 
they demonstrated by going to the polls, and we believe now that the Iraqis are well 
on the way to such an agreement. 

We are moving into a period where progress on the political track must be viewed 
in terms of significant steps forward by the democratically elected government. The 
new Iraqi constitution will require leaders to find common ground on a number of 
important issues including, for example, the role of the judiciary, the distribution 
of oil proceeds, questions of federalism, and core issues of national reconciliation and 
unity. These new leaders must implement the constitution in a manner that pro-
tects the guarantees provided to every Iraqi through legislation. While the Iraqi 
leaders and people should be congratulated on the impressive steps undertaken to-
ward democracy, there remains significant work to be done. 

Despite concerted efforts by terrorists and insurgents to derail assistance efforts, 
there was measurable progress along the economic track. The economy has grown 
from $18.9 billion in 2002 to $33.1 billion in 2005. The International Monetary Fund 
estimates that the real gross domestic product (GDP) grew by 2.6 percent in 2005, 
and expects real GDP to grow by as much as 10.4 percent in 2006. While the Iraqi 
economy continues to be overwhelmingly dependent on oil exports, other sectors 
have begun to pick up activity, including the trade and services sectors. Addition-
ally, a November 2005 labor survey, conducted by the Government Statistics Office, 
reported an unemployment rate of 18 percent across Iraq (and not counting the 
Kurdish Regional Government or Al Anbar province). This is an important and posi-
tive development from October 2003 when unemployment was estimated at 28.1 
percent. While this drop in unemployment might be in part due to a clearer defini-
tion of unemployed persons (vice underemployed persons), as well as an improved 
statistical methodology, there is evidence that increased informal commercial activ-
ity and reconstruction activities have contributed to a decrease in the unemploy-
ment rate. More work needs to be done to decrease the numbers of unemployed and 
underemployed Iraqis, but progress is being made. 
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Reconstruction, while hindered by security problems, has been successful in reha-
bilitating water and sewage services and immunizing nearly all children against 
childhood diseases. Efforts in the oil and electricity sectors have been hampered by 
years of mismanagement, neglect, smuggling, corruption and decay during the Sad-
dam era, and targeted attacks on critical infrastructure. The dramatic increases in 
income in post-conflict Iraq (income per capita has nearly doubled from 2003 to 
2005) has resulted in new vehicle and appliance purchases as well as increasing de-
mand for fuel and electricity, but without a corresponding rationalization in pricing 
for these goods and services. Our assistance programs are helping to build or refur-
bish the infrastructure to enable Iraqis to expand the delivery of basic services. 
These efforts have been enhanced by an increasing Iraqi capacity, progress on sub-
sidy and pricing reforms, and most recently, a decrease in infrastructure attacks. 

Almost all of the large infrastructure projects currently funded by the IRRF are 
expected to be completed by the end of the year. These projects are already having 
a significant impact on daily life in Iraq. IRRF projects have added, rehabilitated, 
or maintained more than 2700 megawatts. IRRF projects have increased access to 
potable drinking water for 3.1 million Iraqis and improved access to sewage systems 
for 5.1 million Iraqis. Success can be seen beyond the large infrastructure projects 
as well. Approximately 32 percent of Iraq’s more than 14,000 schools have been re-
habilitated or refurbished, including the provision of 8.7 million new textbooks. 
These are all admirable achievements, particularly when one considers the environ-
ment in which they were achieved. 

Meanwhile, closeout of the IRRF has begun. Of the $18.4 billion appropriated in 
IRRF II, $16.4 billion has already been obligated in addition to the $2.5 billion from 
IRRF I. Our FY 06 Supplemental and FY 07 Assistance Programs totaling almost 
$2.4 billion were designed to help Iraq in its transition to self-reliance in the civilian 
realm, and will focus on building Iraqi capacity at the national and provincial levels 
and stabilization programs (including programs that focus on job creation and lend-
ing to small and medium-size private Iraqi businesses). 

Efforts on the security track are led by the U.N. Security Council-endorsed Multi-
National Force—Iraq (MNF–I). The MNF–I mission is essential to achieving a sta-
ble, prosperous and peaceful Iraq. The military strategy for victory includes defeat-
ing the terrorists, neutralizing the insurgency, and training, organizing and equip-
ping the Iraqi Security Forces (ISF) to take the lead. U.S., Coalition, and Iraqi 
forces are working together to clear areas of enemy control and build the capacity 
of the security forces and local and national institutions to manage these forces, to 
hold what we have cleared, and to advance the rule of law. Iraqi units fighting along 
side Coalition forces continue to grow in number and capability. As of March 20, 
over 240,000 Ministry of Interior and Ministry of Defense forces have been trained 
and equipped by the U.S. and Coalition forces, and Iraqi units have primary respon-
sibility for 65 percent of Baghdad. 

Recently, we have witnessed increased sectarian strife. In response to the rise of 
sectarian violence, triggered by the terrorist attack against the Golden Mosque in 
Samarra, the U.S. and Iraqi governments are deploying additional Iraqi troops with 
U.S. support as required, and redoubling our efforts to stand up a representative 
unity government equipped to address the divisions fueling sectarian strife. 

The international community has an important role in achieving a democratic, 
prosperous Iraq at peace with its neighbors. The most visible contributions come 
from our over 30 coalition partners contributing troops in Iraq. However, inter-
national assistance and cooperation is essential to progress on the political and eco-
nomic tracks as well. On the political track, for example, the Independent Electoral 
Commission of Iraq benefited greatly from the assistance the U.N. and others pro-
vided in the conduct of three electoral events. Partners have pledged $13.5 billion 
in aid, which is critical to boosting overall Iraqi economic growth. In coordination 
with Iraqi leaders, we have been encouraging international partners to make new 
pledges as well as progress on the disbursement of existing pledges, which at less 
than $4 billion, including roughly $2.2 billion in bilateral pledges and $1.4 billion 
in IRRFI, is frankly lagging. 

We have been working with the international community to reduce Iraq’s record 
amount of external debt—$125 billion or 600 percent of annual income. As of last 
month, 16 of the 18 members of the Paris Club have concluded bilateral debt relief 
agreements with Iraq, agreeing to forgive over time at least 80% of debt held by 
each member. Including the $4.1 billion forgiven by the U.S., over $30 billion in 
Iraqi debt has been, or will be, forgiven by Paris Club members. Further, we con-
tinue to encourage non-Paris Club countries to provide debt relief on terms at least 
as favorable as the Paris Club’s terms. 

As Iraq’s needs change so too will the type of international support required. The 
coalition or international partnership is broader than the security mission. As Iraqis 
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assume a greater role in their own security, the face of the international partner-
ship should reflect that shift with increased economic and political support. 

On behalf of all those serving in Iraq or working on this crucial issue, I want to 
assure you of our commitment to success, and our dedication to make the lives of 
Iraq’s 26 million citizens better, and the entire region more secure and more free.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Ambassador. 
Mr. Rodman. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE PETER W. RODMAN, ASSIST-
ANT SECRETARY, INTERNATIONAL SECURITY AFFAIRS, U.S. 
DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 
Mr. RODMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Congressman Lantos. 
I do not have a prepared statement, but I would like to make an 

observation briefly if I may. 
It is prompted by the statement that we all read from Mr. 

Zarqawi yesterday. Mr. Zarqawi yesterday denounced this new gov-
ernment in Iraq as ‘‘a poison dagger in the heart of the Islamic Na-
tion.’’ He complained about what he called the rotten play of de-
mocracy that he said was seducing people, and it was part of the 
cunning plan of the Americans. 

Now, this statement by Zarqawi reminded me of another state-
ment by Zarqawi 2 years ago in a message that we intercepted and 
published in which he said, ‘‘If democracy comes to Iraq, there is 
no pretext. We have no pretext.’’ And on March 4th of this year 
there was a statement posted on the internet by Zawahiri, who is 
a deputy of bin Laden who he spent a couple of pages of this state-
ment warning the Palestinian people and the Iraqi people not to 
be seduced by the political process, which he said was a deception 
by the Americans, and it was a distraction from the duty of jihad. 

My point from all these quotes is that our enemies hate this po-
litical process. They fear this political process. And remember last 
December 15th, 78 percent of the Iraqi people turned out to vote 
for this political process. So I think our enemies are afraid of this, 
and they boasted they can inflict the defeat on us in Iraq, but we 
think we can defeat—we think we can inflict a defeat on them in 
Iraq, and the political process is the core of the strategy. I mean, 
our strategy is political as much as it is military, and that is why 
the formation of the government is so important, and why it is 
such an important success. It represents the culmination of the po-
litical timeline and the strategy that we have pursued over the last 
3 years, and that is the opportunity that we and the Iraqis face in 
Iraq today. 

Thank you. 
Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Rodman. 
We will now entertain questions, and do you have a list? Mr. 

Lantos for 5 minutes. 
Mr. LANTOS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Ambassador Jeffrey, you are the Secretary of State’s principal 

advisor on Iraq, so I would like to raise a question initially to you. 
It is self-evident that terrorism will continue in Iraq for a long 

time to come. In dramatically more stable societies such as Egypt, 
we have now had a series of terrorist acts. And the question that 
I think legitimately more and more of our citizens are asking, at 
what point do we feel that the Iraqis are capable of dealing with 
the ongoing terrorist threat within their country? 
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After all, it is not our responsibility to create a terror-free Iraq. 
We have assumed the responsibility of changing conditions on the 
ground so that the Iraqis can handle their problems. These prob-
lems will go on if one is to take a realistic view for the indefinite 
future. 

Can you give us a meaningful and hopefully quantitative judg-
ment as to what our Administration feels internally is the level of 
terrorism and turbulence which we believe the Iraqis, with all the 
money and treasure and training that we have invested in them, 
can now handle on their own? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Congressman Lantos, we don’t have, as you know, 
a date certain that we will reach that point because it depends on 
both progress on the security track and progress particularly on the 
political track, and also the nature of the insurgency, the nature 
of the terrorist threat. 

We agree with you that in Iraq, as elsewhere in the Middle East 
and throughout the world, we can count on terrorist threats con-
tinuing into the future, and nobody can put an end date on that, 
unfortunately. 

Nevertheless, what we are trying to do in Iraq through the polit-
ical process is to drive a wedge between the true terrorist forces 
there represented by Zarqawi, al-Ansuna and several other groups, 
who are few in numbers but lethal in their mass violence against 
innocent civilians such as car bombs and suicide bombers, and the 
bulk of the insurgency where much of the attacks come from, which 
is in the Sunni Arab population. 

There are a variety of reasons for that ranging from desire to 
bring back the old regime to concern about dominance by the other 
forces. We think that the answer to the bulk of the violence is the 
political process. That is supplemented by the stand up of effective 
Iraqi security forces which is well underway, as again my col-
leagues can go into that in more detail, but the stand up of the 
army is doing very, very well. The police, we are more concerned 
with. That is why General Casey calls this year ‘‘the year of the 
police,’’ to try to bring them up to the levels of competence and also 
the levels of political and military reliability that we have seen in 
the army. 

We haven’t seen them getting involved in sectarian disputes. 
They have done very well since the Samarra bombing, and we want 
the police to perform as well. 

But those two taken together we think should help reduce the 
level of violence to a degree where an effective security force can 
deal with this. But given the security elements of your question, I 
would like to ask Assistant Secretary Rodman if he would want to 
add to that. 

Mr. LANTOS. Thank you, Ambassador Jeffrey, and I hope Sec-
retary Rodman will be more specific because, quite frankly, our 
constituents demand specificity. General statements no longer suf-
fice. We have to have some measure of the degree to which our 
forces are expected to be drawn down during the balance of this 
year, what will be the force still present at the end of the year. To 
speak in terms of generalities after 3 years is no longer satisfactory 
to the American people. 
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Mr. RODMAN. The President and the commanders have not yet 
made decisions on what the force level is going to be at the end 
of the year, but what I can point to or what I can provide the Com-
mittee right now is some information on the rapid expansion of the 
Iraqi military and police, and the extent to which we have already 
begun to turn over large sections of the country and sections of 
Baghdad to Iraqi lead, and it is this—this is the process which is 
allowing the coalition forces to step back and to reduce their en-
gagement. I mean, that is a measurable figure which I have some 
charts here because I thought this was of great interest to the 
Committee. 

There are two things: A graph which shows the rapid growth of 
the Iraqi forces which now is over a quarter of a million, and these 
are military and police trained and equipped up to what we believe 
is a rigorous standard. 

The other chart is a map. 
Mr. LANTOS. Well, let me stop you at this chart for a moment if 

I may. Assuming that these figures are accurate, you are sug-
gesting that there are now a quarter million trained Iraq security 
forces. If that is the case, my question is does the extent of the ter-
rorism and insurgency represent an existential threat to Iraq given 
the fact that they have a quarter million in security forces? 

Mr. RODMAN. That we believe that the Iraqis are in a better posi-
tion to dispute the insurgency than we are. Once they are trained 
and equipped and in the field and taking the lead responsibility 
with some coalition support, then the Iraqis will take on this re-
sponsibility. 

Mr. LANTOS. Well, my specific question, Secretary Rodman, is 
you are testifying that they now have a quarter million trained and 
equipped security forces. 

Mr. RODMAN. Correct. 
Mr. LANTOS. My question is does the insurgency represent an ex-

istential threat to Iraq given this level of indigenous Iraqi security 
forces? 

Mr. RODMAN. The answer is no. We do not believe that the insur-
gency is an existential threat to Iraq. We think the—the answer to 
your earlier question about what is the prospect for the coalition 
and the United States to draw down its own forces, the expansion 
of the Iraqi forces is an answer to that question. 

Mr. LANTOS. Well, if I understand your answer, which I believe 
I fully understand, it was a very clear answer, under those cir-
cumstances there is theoretically no more need for coalition forces 
in the country because the Iraqi security forces represent a suffi-
cient force to prevent an existential threat to the government. 

Mr. RODMAN. This is a process, Congressman. We are turning 
over the country step by step to the Iraqis. It is not something that 
can happen overnight. It is a process as the Iraqis reach a level at 
which they are capable of taking the lead, then we step back, and 
that is a process that will unfold over the course of the year. 

As Ambassador Jeffrey mentioned, we also want to make sure 
the police are capable of carrying their share of the load, and I 
think the effectiveness of the police, it is a more complex picture, 
and that is something we are concentrating on. 
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I cannot set a deadline, cannot give you a date in which we can 
all go home. I can point to the progress and the success of a process 
in which the Iraqi capability is increasing, and we have already 
begun to turn over large portions of the country, including difficult 
parts of the City of Baghdad, to Iraqi lead with coalition support. 

And I think the other chart is a map of this, of just showing from 
last fall, I think, or from the fall to the recent period, sections of 
the country that are now where the Iraqis are in the lead role, and 
we hope over the course of this year to obviously expand the green 
parts of the map and also to build up the Iraqi combat support and 
combat service support capabilities so that even more of the job can 
be done by Iraqi forces. 

Mr. LANTOS. My final question——
Mr. RODMAN. You asked about existential threat, I said I just 

don’t see the insurgency as an existential threat. 
Mr. LANTOS. I take that, Mr. Secretary. 
My final question, at the rate we are now training additional se-

curity forces, by the end of this year what will be the size of the 
effective Iraqi security force? 

Mr. RODMAN. General Jones, we have a number. I think the first 
chart showed a number of—was it January 2007, there is a num-
ber—325,000 is the number, is that correct? 

General JONES. If I could add just a little bit of clarity. 
Mr. LANTOS. Please. 
General JONES. On the first chart where it shows individually 

trained and equipped forces, these are individuals who have been 
through what we would refer to as basic training and advanced in-
dividual training. So that is the sum total of individuals we have 
trained. 

They then are assigned to units. To achieve unit capability is a 
little bit different. 

Mr. LANTOS. Yes. 
General JONES. And so although we may be at the point right 

now with 250,000 plus and expect to be at about 325,000 in the be-
ginning of next year, that doesn’t necessarily mean that is the size 
of the effective force because some of those go to units that are not 
at a high level of readiness as a unit. 

What we have seen, I can give you some numbers right now of 
the—and this is information that is a little updated since the re-
port that you received—the army force is, 112 of those battalions 
are what we would call in the fight, and that is they are out con-
ducting operations. Of those, 65 of those battalions are in the lead, 
where they have achieved the capability to be able to go out, plan, 
prepare, and execute the operations with Iraqi leadership being re-
sponsible. They may have elements of support that are needed. 
They have embedded United States advisors in those units that ac-
company them and oversee the work that they do, but the Iraqi 
force itself is in the lead. 

Additionally, 52 of those battalions which were represented in 
that other chart actually are responsible for an area of operations 
where they have assumed control of that from U.S. forces. 

Mr. LANTOS. What is the ultimate target number, General Jones, 
of Iraqi security forces we expect to train? 
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General JONES. The target number for what the force structure 
looks like is that 325,000 figure. That is how many individuals will 
be trained between all of the various forces that are grouped in 
that, police and——

Mr. LANTOS. And it is your judgment that that is a sufficient se-
curity force for the Iraqis to handle their own domestic security? 

General JONES. That is the number of people when in effective 
units our current judgment is that will be able to handle the secu-
rity situation. That is based on several different assumptions about 
how the enemy situation will change, and frankly, there are some 
unknowns there in terms of the effect that the political solution is 
going to have on the level of enemy. 

Mr. LANTOS. May I just ask one final question. 
Is it your judgment also that the size of the Iraqi security force 

today is sufficient so that an existential threat to Iraq as such no 
longer exists? 

General JONES. Sir, I guess I would have to understand what you 
mean by existential threat. 

Mr. LANTOS. Existential threat means threatening the existence 
of the Iraqi regime. 

General JONES. Sir, I would say that they are not yet capable of 
independently assuming that responsibility; that combined with 
the current coalition forces that are there, then I would say that 
that combined force is capable. But that is the reason why this is 
a process of transition to Iraqi security forces, because I don’t be-
lieve that they are capable of handling that threat independently 
without the support of the coalition at this point. 

Mr. LANTOS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Rohrabacher. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and 

thank you for having another of your many hearings on Iraq, and 
I appreciate that very much. 

My first question either to Ambassador Jeffrey or Mr. Rodman, 
Mr. Rodman, you mentioned Zarqawi and the communication we 
just had. Is Zarqawi an Iraqi? 

Mr. RODMAN. Zarqawi is Jordanian. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. He is Jordanian, and he is there pontificating 

and assuming leadership rights in a fight in Iraq. 
Mr. RODMAN. That is correct. He is a jihadi; he has announced 

his allegiance to bin Laden, and he calls his movement al-Qaeda, 
I think al-Qaeda in Mesopotamia, but he is a foreigner, and I think 
that is one of his problems. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Are there many foreigners like Zarqawi in 
Iraq, and are they participating in the killing of Americans? 

Mr. RODMAN. Well, I can ask my colleagues to be more specific. 
We think the hard core of this insurgency is Iraqi, former regime 
elements and other extremists from Iraq, but there is a mixture of 
these foreign jihadis, and I think one of the good indicators that 
we see is that a lot of the Iraqi population, including some of the 
people who don’t like us, are turning against the foreigners. 

I think the first split we can hope to see in the insurgency is that 
the Iraqis deciding, you know, they really don’t want foreigners 
running around, and the Iraqis want to determine their own des-
tiny. 
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Mr. ROHRABACHER. So we have foreigners in Iraq involved in vio-
lent activity, and are some of the bombs that are going off that are 
murdering Iraqi citizens being actually targeted by non-Iraqis? 

Mr. RODMAN. Zarqawi, as we know, has been responsible for 
some of the more gruesome, more dramatic atrocities, like the be-
headings that we saw awhile ago; those were his doing. 

As far as weapons, I know the President has spoken and the 
British Government has spoken about some weapons technologies 
that seem to have an Iranian providence, so there are foreign 
sources of extremism here that are clearly contributing. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. And you mentioned al-Qaeda, that is likely—
that Zarqawi at least thinks of himself as part and parcel of the 
al-Qaeda terrorist network, so if I can do a little analysis here from 
what you have said and what we know, wouldn’t you say then that 
what we have done is entice al-Qaeda, meaning foreign terrorists 
from around different parts of the world, into Iraq and thus what 
we are doing there is fighting them in Iraq rather than fighting 
them somewhere else, because these particular al-Qaeda terrorists 
hate the United States of America as has been declared quite often 
and want to do us harm? 

Is it thus not better for us to be fighting them in Iraq and entic-
ing them there rather than letting them be on the offensive and 
have operations against Americans elsewhere? 

Mr. RODMAN. I think that is a fair interpretation. They came to 
Iraq thinking they could inflict the defeat on us, and I think obvi-
ously we believe we have the overwhelming majority of the Iraqi 
people wanting this political process and not wanting them. So I 
think we have an opportunity to inflict the defeat on them there, 
as you say. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, Mr. Chairman, just for the record, I 
just returned from the Gulf over the break, and there is every indi-
cation that there are foreign people and foreigners probably as part 
of the al-Qaeda network operating in Iraq. These people hate the 
United States of America, and they—bin Laden and his crew 
weren’t just trying to kill 3,000 Americans in 9/11, they were trying 
to kill 50,000 or 100,000 Americans in those buildings. Had the 
planes landed in those buildings a few hours later, they might have 
achieved that. 

For us to be able to conduct this war with al-Qaeda in Iraq, there 
is a price to pay, and my last question is just this. I buried a young 
marine who was killed in Iraq in my district last weekend. Lance 
Corporal Marc Glimpse, who was a graduate of Huntington Beach 
High School, a young man who is just a regular young man in our 
community who stepped forward to go overseas to defend our coun-
try’s interest, and defended our country overseas. 

Why was it worth the life of Marc Glimpse, 22-year-old American 
beach kid and one of the just regular American kids you see around 
his neighborhood, why was it worth his death to accomplish what 
we are trying to accomplish in Iraq? 

Mr. RODMAN. Congressman, our enemies declared war on us a 
long time ago: In the 1990s, when they blew up our Embassies in 
Africa, when they attacked the USS Cole, and then obviously on 
9/11. So we have been at war for awhile, and I think what we are 
doing now is fighting back, and as you say, some of these inter-
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national jihadis have gathered in Iraq because they think they can 
inflict the defeat on us. 

But I think they are wrong, and the outcome—it is one reason 
why the outcome has tremendous importance for the region as a 
whole. I mean, if we were to be defeated there, I think there would 
be unbounded euphoria among the radicals all over the place, and 
a great demoralization of all moderate Arabs and all our friends. 

Conversely, if we succeed in helping the Iraqis establish a de-
cent, democratic, and moderate Iraq, I think that is a tremendous 
victory for the forces of moderation in the Middle East as a whole. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. And defeating Iraq means that those for-
eigners now engaged in combat in Iraq might be engaged in ter-
rorist——

Mr. ACKERMAN. Point of order, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER [continuing]. Be engaged in terrorist activ-

ity——
Mr. ACKERMAN. Will all Members have an equal amount of time 

each to——
Chairman HYDE. Yes. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. I am trying to get the minute and a half 

extra that you got on your opening statement. 
So thus if we lose in Iraq and are defeated, our own people will 

be demoralized, or our allies, and it is more likely that the terrorist 
network will be conducting terrorist operations in the United 
States killing Americans. 

Mr. RODMAN. I think they will be very emboldened, and it will 
be a great recruitment boost for them. 

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. Ackerman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. It is a very sad moment just to listen 

to all of this, operating under the pretext that we are fighting in 
Iraq, because these are the people who attacked the Embassies and 
these are the people who attacked the Cole and these are the peo-
ple who did everything else, and your brilliant strategy has gotten 
all these international terrorists to go into Iraq where we have 
them mouse trapped and are beating the hell out of them. 

Well, congratulations. I don’t think it is selling; I don’t think it 
is working. I don’t think it is working anymore than this being the 
first hearing that we have had on Iraq in 2 years. The first one this 
year, none last year, and to try to have some people operate under 
the pretext that we are really looking at all this. 

I congratulate the Secretary on going to Iraq. I guess he feels 
safer there than he does here, at least there is no general shooting 
at him. It seems to me that we have an awful lot of generals, 
former generals, who are critical of the job that the Secretary has 
done in his leadership capacity and demanding that he resign be-
cause of the incompetence in the prosecution of this war. 

We are supposed to have standards in this country. Our Admin-
istration has insisted on it. We have insisted on standards and 
measurements being put to our teachers, our schools, our school-
children, and standardized testing. Why are there no standards to 
which we hold the people who are running this operation so incom-
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petently? Why does everybody get rewarded? Why is everybody 
muzzled? 

Why is the Inspector General who is looking at what is hap-
pening and the corruption and the incompetence in the prosecution 
of this war being attacked now by the Pentagon almost as if they 
are trying to inoculate themselves against whatever it is he is 
going to point out in the report? 

Why does this Administration spend more time attacking its crit-
ics than it does defending our own troops? And how demoralizing 
is that for you? 

Mr. RODMAN. Congressman, you have asked a number of sepa-
rate questions. I am not aware of people being muzzled on the 
question——

Mr. ACKERMAN. Not on your side of the table. 
Mr. RODMAN. On the question of the Secretary of Defense, I 

think that has been addressed by the President, and this is way 
above my pay grade, but I think it is the President’s—the Presi-
dent chooses his Cabinet Officers, and he has declared his con-
fidence in Secretary Rumsfeld, and I think that is not for me to——

Mr. ACKERMAN. What kind of failure would be necessary to have 
a change in leadership? 

Mr. RODMAN. I think again this is a question I am not in a posi-
tion to answer. I think this is up to the President of the United 
States. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Are there any standards or tests or measure-
ments that we have to go by? 

Mr. RODMAN. I think that is up to the President of the United 
States——

Mr. ACKERMAN. How many Americans have to die? 
Mr. RODMAN. [continuing]. And Secretary Rumsfeld. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. How many generals have to speak out? 
Mr. RODMAN. Well, that is a question, if General Jones wants to 

discuss this. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. He is still drawing a paycheck. I wouldn’t put 

him in that position. 
Mr. RODMAN. Well, I agree. I would not put him in that position. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. And he looks too young to retire. 
Mr. RODMAN. There are a lot of interesting questions raised by 

this, and I am not the one with the last word on whether a retired 
officer should be speaking out. It is a free country, and they obvi-
ously have a right to speak out. One of the things that concerns 
me, personally, is that it is a form of pressure on those who are 
serving in active duty, and that is just as you would not want to 
put General Jones in that position, I have the same concern about 
what position all of this discussion, what pressure it puts on, you 
know, the senior ranks of our military, and that is——

Mr. ACKERMAN. I think that Americans, once they are in private 
life have a right to speak out and have the same freedom of speech 
and constitutional protections——

Mr. RODMAN. I agree with that. 
Mr. ACKERMAN [continuing]. And that they are just—you know, 

they have to do what they have to do in their jobs, and we are 
proud that they are doing that, and they shouldn’t be speaking out 
while they are in the military. 
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Mr. RODMAN. But I also think that nobody gets muzzled to go 
back to your question——

Mr. ACKERMAN. Well, we can argue that. 
Mr. RODMAN. I think people can speak freely in our department. 

If they have—their military advice is sought and given freely and 
I think——

Mr. ACKERMAN. And they pay the price for it. 
Mr. RODMAN. No, I think that is a myth. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. I have a question if I might. Yes, General 

Shinseki spoke out while he was still wearing his uniform, and we 
all followed that sad, sorry episode. According to the State Depart-
ment in their weekly reports on Iraq, the oil production is almost 
20 percent below Saddam Hussein times. We have spent of our tax-
payers’ money $5 billion on oil security and $1.7 billion on oil infra-
structure. 

How do we explain this? 
Mr. JEFFREY. Congressman, several reasons for that. First of all, 

it depends on the period of time you look at before liberation in 
2003. Iraq was producing somewhere between, depending on the 
period you look at it, 2 million and 2.5 million barrels a day. For 
understandable reasons, Saddam hiked that up as high as he could 
before the war. 

Right now overall on oil, we are averaging in the past several 
years roughly 2 million barrels a day. That is, we have gotten pro-
duction back up to where it was before the war. It had dropped off 
to almost nothing after the war because of the collapse of the infra-
structure, looting and that kind of thing. 

In addition——
Mr. ACKERMAN. Did you just say we got it up to what it was be-

fore the war? 
Mr. JEFFREY. What I said was we got it up from zero to about 

2 million barrels a day of production. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. That is real good if you start at a baseline of 

zero where it stopped for a day. But we are talking about average 
production per week or per month or per annum. It is 20 percent. 
And to try to flim-flam us to tell us that it is higher than it was 
because you had a day that it was zero is kind of disingenuous. 

Mr. JEFFREY. No, what I am trying to do is to explain what we 
use the money for. When we went in there in 2003, there was es-
sentially no oil production. Folks who worked in the oil industry 
know how sensitive the machinery is, how complicated it is to 
get——

Mr. ACKERMAN. Why didn’t we know that before we went in in-
stead of being told that that oil was going to pay for this whole war 
when that is absolute nonsense? Complete incompetence and no-
body is held accountable. Nobody passes the test, and we have not 
been here to ask the questions and that is embarrassing, too. 

I yield back the balance of my time. 
Mr. JEFFREY. Once again, we did return oil production to 2 mil-

lion barrels a day. We have a variety of steps underway with the 
Iraqis that should get this up to 2.5 million barrels a day. That will 
be significant progress. They aren’t things that you do overnight. 

In terms of exports, again, with the increase in production we are 
hoping to achieve and if we can stabilize the security situation in 
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the area for the pipeline through Turkey, we would be able to in-
crease oil exports up toward or beyond 2 million barrels a day. 
Right now the Iraqis are sustaining, according to the IMF, their 
budget of roughly $30 billion, primarily with their oil exports, so 
we see this as an achievement, Congressman. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Royce. 
Mr. ROYCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I was going to ask a question about Prime Minister al-Jafari, and 

why you think—Ambassador, why you think he made the decision 
not to seek reelection, why he has stepped down? This is being 
touted as a diplomatic breakthrough, but I wondered about that. 

I also wondered if you could give us an assessment of the new 
Prime Minister Al-Maliki. We knew a lot about al-Jafari, he was 
universally assumed to be a rather weak and unfocused leader for 
the country. What can you tell us about al-Maliki, the new Prime 
Minister? 

What can you tell us also about his qualifications for the job, and 
why you think he might be an improvement over the past leader-
ship in the country? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Yes. Congressman, let me start first with Prime 
Minister Jafari. We worked very closely with him when he was 
deputy president of Iraq under the Alawi Government, and as 
Prime Minister, and we achieved a lot together. 

Nevertheless, as you probably are aware, when the largest polit-
ical grouping, the Shia unity grouping, took a vote on who would 
be their candidate, the vote was only 66 to 65 in favor of Mr. 
Jafari. 

Now, given the fact that he is by all of our polls the most popular 
man in Iraq and given the fact that this was inside a movement 
that his popularity was very high, this is not a ringing endorse-
ment. 

More importantly, what we call the Shia list has less than 50 
percent of the votes in parliament. Technically you need more than 
50 percent, but the way the Constitution is set up, you really need 
before you can get to the prime minster a two-thirds vote for the 
Presidency Council, and as we saw over the weekend nobody votes 
and throws away that two-thirds trump until they are sure of who 
the Presidency Council is going to select as Prime Minister. 

The other groups in Iraq simply wanted to try new leadership. 
That is a reasonable approach in any democratic system. I think 
it shows some maturity. If the old leadership has not produced the 
kind of results that folks here today are talking about—security 
problems, problems in the infrastructure, problems in economics—
it is perfectly reasonable to look for new leadership. 

This is what they did. They decided to stay within the Dawa 
party. That is where Mr. Maliki comes from, the same party as Mr. 
Jafari. He has been an effective leader in that party. His back-
ground is almost entirely political in the parliament. He has been 
an effective leader of several parliamentary commissions. He was 
one of the deputy speakers. We have worked closely with him. I 
know him. Many other diplomats do beginning with Za-Jalizad, 
and we believe that he is off to a good start, and we are just going 
to have to wait and see. 

Mr. ROYCE. Thank you for your analysis on that, Ambassador. 
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I was also going to ask you about the tape that we saw yesterday 
from Zarqawi who is the al-Qaeda commander in chief in Iraq, and 
I was going to ask you or Mr. Rodman for your analysis of that 
tape. Some of the statistics that I have seen are that although the 
insurgency is principally Ba’athist on the ground, in terms of the 
suicide bombing the analysis I have seen is up to 90 percent for-
eign fighters. Zarqawi, of course, plays a major role in directing 
their activity. 

So I wanted to catch your analysis or Mr. Rodman’s or even the 
General’s on your assessment of Zarqawi’s tape. 

Mr. JEFFREY. Very quickly, I generally agree with you. There is 
one other terrorist group, al-Ansuna, which has both inside/outside 
history including in the Kurdish areas, that also specializes in ter-
rorist bombings, and they do some of the work, but much of it is 
Zarqawi. 

I would only make one further comment on the tape. My assess-
ment of that is this guy is worried about the stand up of an inclu-
sive government including, and we know these folks, some of the 
Sunni Arabs who are participating in it are people who do have 
ties to or connections to parts of the, as I mentioned earlier, the 
parts of the insurgency that we are hoping to see wedged into the 
political system, and this is exactly what he fears. This is why for 
the first time he was out there showing his face. This was a dra-
matic attempt to win back support. 

We will see how it works out. I am not very optimistic for him. 
Mr. ROYCE. Thank you. General Jones? 
General JONES. Sir, I would agree that it is very difficult to un-

derstand why this tape would be deployed when it was, but clearly 
our indicators are that he is losing some support that he may have 
seen internally in Iraq, and if I were in his shoes, I certainly would 
be worried. 

Regarding the number of foreign fighters versus native Iraqis 
who participate in suicide bombings, I would say that I am not 
sure that I know what that number proportion is just because it 
is so difficult to try to determine origination. But we know that 
clearly a lot of that activity is due to foreign fighters who have 
come in, and certainly there is some domestic part of it. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Delahunt. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Yes, before I make my inquiry, I have to just 

comment on some of the statements from my friend, and he is my 
friend, the gentleman who chairs the Oversight and Investigations 
Committee. He certainly has got a great sense of humor to suggest 
that we have exercised our constitutional responsibility to conduct 
oversight. There has been a series of letters that I and others have 
sent to the Chairman of both the Full Committee and the Sub-
committee requesting investigations into the massive amount of 
fraud and corruption that has gone on in Iraq, and our response 
has been deafening silence. 

I would hope that today would be a watershed, and I would hope 
that the media would examine carefully the record of this Com-
mittee, the Subcommittees thereto, to determine whether there has 
been effective oversight. To suggest that is entirely inaccurate, and 
everybody knows that. But that is not my point today. 
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I just wanted to find out what happened to that missing $9 bil-
lion that was transferred to the CPA, and I can’t get an answer, 
and Mr. Bowen has never appeared before any Subcommittee that 
I have participated in. 

But I want to focus on the relationship between Iraq and Iran, 
Mr. Rodman, and the role or the potential role of Ahmed Chalabi, 
whom I know you know, because he has had a significant impact 
on American policy as it relates to Iraq. I found it interesting to 
note that his representative here in Washington made the observa-
tion that this war would not have been fought but for Ahmed 
Chalabi, and I know there are many of us that do agree with that 
comment. 

But in any event, Mr. Chalabi is well known to us. We paid him 
some $40 million over a period of how many years because of his 
role as a dissident. We know him too because he was convicted in 
Jordan of embezzling some hundreds of millions of dollars from a 
bank that he formed. 

Correct me if I am wrong, but I think he was sentenced to some 
22 years in absentia. Am I correct on that, Mr. Rodman? 

Mr. RODMAN. I don’t know exactly. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. But he was sentenced. 
Mr. RODMAN. I know he was convicted in Jordan. I don’t know 

the details. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. And he does have a close relationship with 

the Iranians, is that accurate, Mr. Rodman, Mr. Secretary? 
Mr. RODMAN. I think all of the Shi’ia, especially during the pe-

riod of exile, had relations with Tehran. I mean, the group 
Skiri——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. 
Mr. RODMAN [continuing]. Was one of our leading allies——
Mr. DELAHUNT. But I am asking——
Mr. RODMAN [continuing]. And had headquarters in Tehran. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. 
Mr. RODMAN. He had contacts with Iran, certainly. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. In fact, he supported Muqtada al-Sadr on 

occasion, didn’t he? 
Mr. JEFFREY. He is in contact with al-Sadr. I will leave it to Jim 

to describe the current politics. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, I am interested in a little bit of context 

here. In fact, it is my memory that he participated in a sit down 
strike, if you will, or a protest with the purpose of discouraging the 
United States to pursue Muqtada al-Sadr. Is that correct, Ambas-
sador? 

Mr. RODMAN. He has had contact with Muqtada al-Sadr. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Did he participate in—if you know? 
Mr. RODMAN. During my period there, he did not, to the best of 

my knowledge, but I wasn’t there during the first outbreak of fight-
ing between the coalition in April of——

Mr. DELAHUNT. But are you aware that he lived in Tehran prior 
to the invasion? 

Mr. RODMAN. I am aware that he has traveled to Tehran. I am 
aware that he lives in various places. 
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Are you aware that we purchased a villa for him 
in Tehran to serve as a satellite office for his group? Are you aware 
of that? 

Mr. RODMAN. I am not aware of that. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Secretary, are you aware? 
Mr. RODMAN. His headquarters is in London. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. This is a satellite branch that I am talking 

about. 
Mr. RODMAN. Well, that I just don’t know, but he had contacts. 

As I say, all the Shi’ia leaders had their contacts with Tehran dur-
ing the period of exile. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay, but we funded this through—my under-
standing—through the Department of Defense. 

Mr. RODMAN. Well, no, the Iraqi National Congress was one of 
the groups designated by the Clinton Administration to receive 
funds under the Iraq Liberation Act. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. What I am asking for——
Mr. RODMAN. And administered by the Department of State. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. What I am asking for is, did we fund a residence 

for Ahmed Chalabi in Tehran? 
Mr. RODMAN. I have never heard of that. I can look into that. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. Well, there have been reports that sur-

round his activities in terms of the dissemination of intelligence to 
the Iranians. Is that true? Are you familiar with that, Mr. Sec-
retary? 

Mr. RODMAN. I have read those reports in the newspapers. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. 
Mr. RODMAN. I am aware of that. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Is there a continuing FBI investigation into Mr. 

Chalabi relative to his providing information to the Iranians about 
American political plans in Iraq? 

Mr. RODMAN. My understanding, but not through personal 
knowledge, is that this is—there has been some investigation going 
on about what we have all read about in the newspapers. I don’t 
have any personal knowledge of what he did or what he might 
have done. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I am not suggesting that you have personal 
knowledge, but according to Bush Administration officials, and this 
is a report back in May 2004, the United States Government has 
launched an investigation to determine how Chalabi obtained high-
ly classified American intelligence that was passed to Iran, a Bush 
Administration official said. 

Mr. RODMAN. I remember that. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. A senior Administration official said the com-

promised intelligence was highly classified and damaging. What is 
the current status of that investigation as we proceed to the fu-
ture? 

Mr. RODMAN. I have no—that is not something I deal with. It is 
out of the hands of the Department of Defense at this point. It 
sounds like, as you say, FBI. I don’t know. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Issa. 
Mr. ISSA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and for a moment I would 

like to continue along this track of Ahmed Chalabi. 
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Ambassador Jeffrey, is it fair to say, and actually also Secretary 
Rodman, that Ahmed Chalabi had been a player here in Wash-
ington and in the opposition since almost the end of the first Iraq 
war? 

Mr. JEFFREY. In terms of my official duties, I couldn’t comment 
on that, but from my many discussions with him and with other 
people that go back before I got involved in this in April or May 
2004, that is my understanding, yes. 

Mr. ISSA. And the decision to fund his opposition group and 
funds that led to him, that was made under the previous Adminis-
tration, wasn’t it? 

Mr. JEFFREY. That is correct. 
Mr. ISSA. And continued on an annual basis. I do share and want 

to associate myself with Mr. Delahunt in that I do believe that 
Ahmed Chalabi is less than in the best interest of the United 
States and has never been what you might call a fair dealer for our 
best interest. 

On the other hand, I am not sure that we can name anyone in 
that country whose interest should or would be for us first. 

But moving on beyond one individual, I would like to do some-
thing which is considerably dangerous in international relations, 
and that is to contrast where we are today perhaps with where we 
were when I was a young adult in the Vietnam War, and for all 
of you, although, General, I think you are just young enough that 
I outrank you on the date of Vietnam War time, but most of the 
Vietnam War was spent supporting a government which was by no 
means a democracy, which represented disproportionately Chris-
tian instead of the majority population of Vietnam, and the mili-
tary reflected that. 

Today, assuming the government is properly formed, the Prime 
Minister is able to meet his 30 days and so on, is it fair to say that 
we have, at a minimum, accomplished one thing dramatically dif-
ferent than we had throughout the entire Vietnam War, which is 
that we will have a civilian government which is legally and appro-
priately elected and which represents at least in portions of the 
government every major group that can be defined in Iraq today? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Without making a direct analogy to the Vietnam 
War, which I was a participant in as well as the Iraq War, I would 
say that you are correct, that we have attained exactly that result 
in Iraq, and assuming that the government stands up at the end 
of the 30-day period, yes, sir. 

Mr. ISSA. And because I am very concerned and I am somebody 
whose politics are sort of Nixonian in that sense of seeing how we 
conducted Vietnamization and what the underpinning problems 
were after we left Vietnam, even though from a military standpoint 
we left a solid military able to defend itself, but there were a num-
ber of problems both here in Congress and there, would you please 
give us your view of how important the difference—again not 
spending too much time on Vietnam—but the difference between us 
leaving a government with a strong military and us leaving a gov-
ernment that is reflective of the people and an appropriately strong 
military? 

Mr. JEFFREY. I think that both are important. One sentence on 
Vietnam. The country was not overthrown in 1975 by insurgents 
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of the Vietcong, it was overthrown by a highly armed invasion of 
regular army troops from another country. 

But in terms of where we are in Iraq now and looking forward, 
we think you need to have both. You need to have a democratic 
government that is inclusive and that can answer the underlying 
causes of much of the fighting and much of the insurgency, which 
like most insurgencies and most fighting are political in nature, 
and you have to have a strong security force so the people aren’t 
tempted to use the bullet rather than the ballot, and for those ter-
rorist elements that aren’t going to listen to any political answer, 
you have got a military answer. 

Mr. ISSA. Thank you. 
Secretary Rodman, staying on the same question put in a little 

different way, when building the Iraqi military to defend itself 
against foreign and domestic sources, how important would you say 
that that multi-confessional government that is being formed as we 
speak is, and how will it relate to an effective military able to deal 
with insurgents regardless of their religious or other callings? 

Mr. RODMAN. It is also important that the military be seen and 
be trusted by the entire population, and that the ethnic mix of the 
military be reasonably balanced and inclusive, and that is one of 
the things we are concentrating on. 

Now, earlier, a year ago when the Sunni were boycotting the po-
litical process, there were not a lot of Sunni available for the armed 
forces, and they are a minority to start with, but we have made an 
effort over the last year to be more inclusive, to recruit. There have 
been some fatwas by some of the Sunni clerics encouraging Sunni 
to participate in the security forces in their own interest, and I 
can’t say that we have solved this problem, but it is something 
again General Jones could speak to this, that it is something that 
we think ought to take place for the sake of the unity of the coun-
try. 

Mr. ISSA. Mr. Chairman, I would ask that General Jones be al-
lowed additional time to answer. 

Mr. ROYCE [presiding]. With unanimous consent. 
General JONES. Sir, in terms of the your initial question of how 

important is this inclusive unity government, we, of course, think 
it is essential because we know ultimately it is not a military solu-
tion that gets the country to a state of peace. 

In terms of inclusiveness of the forces, we see kind of a variety. 
First of all, in the Iraqi army forces, I believe it is in the even-num-
bered divisions, which were recruited nationally, you have a pretty 
good mix of ethnicity or sectarian representation. In the other divi-
sions of the Iraqi army, because they were originally national 
guard units, which were recruited locally, they tend to reflect the 
population where they were recruited, so that balance isn’t there. 

Replacements in those organizations in the army are coming out 
of the central training program, so over time that will even itself 
out. 

Within the police forces, in the national police forces you have 
the commando units which, if you look at it from a population per-
spective, are probably disproportionately Sunni, and that is a high-
er proportion than the general population. The public order battal-
ions, which are also part of the national police forces, are more 
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heavily weighted Shi’ite because at that time when they were 
formed it was just prior to the first national election, and at that 
time the Sunnis were sort of boycotting participation in national 
government, and so we have an imbalance there. Over time that 
will also even itself out. 

In the police forces that are local police forces, those are clearly 
imbalanced in that they are recruited and reflect the populations 
in the communities where they are located. That probably won’t 
change significantly over time because I think they will continue 
to be recruiting. 

Mr. ISSA. Irish cops in New York were predominant here too. 
Mr. ROYCE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ROYCE. We are going to Congresswoman Lee from California 

at this time. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, if I may. 
Mr. ROYCE. If the gentleman will proceed. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Inasmuch as there will be voting in short order, 

I just want to make sure that we would be coming back after the 
votes because each of our Members do have questions to ask at this 
time. 

Mr. ROYCE. Unfortunately we will not, Mr. Ackerman, and for 
that reason I would suggest that interruptions of the Chair prob-
ably will work against the interest of the Members. 

We will go now to Congresswoman Lee of California. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, point of personal privilege. 
Mr. ROYCE. Congresswoman Lee. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Point of personal privilege. 
Ms. LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. As a point of personal privilege. 
Mr. ROYCE. We will hear from the gentleman. There is no such 

thing as a point of personal privilege under these conditions, Mr. 
Ackerman, but I will allow you to make your statement. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you for your generosity. 
Our Members have been sitting here, most of them, since 11 

o’clock, 21⁄2 hours, to ask a question for the very first time in 2 
years at a hearing on Iraq of this Full Committee. 

Mr. ROYCE. Mr. Ackerman, you went over your time. I am going 
to reclaim the Chair, and——

Mr. ACKERMAN. Don’t blame that one——
Mr. ROYCE. Well, if it didn’t happen so often, I probably wouldn’t, 

Mr. Ackerman. We are going to go now——
Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes, I used my time to try to fight to get time 

for our Members. 
Mr. ROYCE. I appreciate that. We are going to go to Congress-

woman Lee from California. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a parliamentary in-

quiry? 
Is our inability to come back after votes because the witnesses 

are not available, because we are more than willing to come back 
after votes? 

Mr. ROYCE. The witnesses will not be available, and we are going 
to adjourn at the time of the votes. 

Congresswoman Lee, please. 
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Ms. LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Let me thank our witnesses for being here, but let me just say 

in December we sent a letter to the Chairman, I think there were 
15 of us, documenting the fact that there had not been really any 
oversight Committee hearings on Iraq, and in fact many of us have 
presented resolutions of inquiry to get information because of just 
that fact, and the Chairman, of course, is very critical of these reso-
lutions of inquiry, but part of the reason that we do this is to get 
the information that we are not able to get because of the lack of 
oversight hearings. 

Having said that, I would like to go to a report that was issued 
by a non-partisan group, the Center for American Progress. It is 
their first report on Iraq, and I would like to get—first, I would like 
to read you the grades they gave in the categories. 

The overall first quarter grade was a D; on security and stability, 
a D minus; governance and democracy, C plus; economic recon-
struction, D minus; and impact on U.S. national security, F. 

Now, I would like to go to the issue of United States national se-
curity because, of course, that is what the Administration has cited 
in many instances as it relates to Iraq given the fact that weapons 
of mass destruction were not found. 

The report says:
‘‘By invading Iraq without a plan to stabilize the country, the 
Bush Administration created a new terrorist haven where none 
had previously existed. The CIA’s National Intelligence Council 
warned last year that Iraq has become the new leading train-
ing ground for global terrorists. In the first quarter of this 
year, United States intelligence and military officials voiced 
concerns that terrorists were taking their newly-acquired skills 
and using them in Afghanistan where the battle against terror-
ists remain incomplete. By maintaining an open-ended military 
presence in Iraq, the Bush Administration continues to give 
global terrorist groups a potent recruitment tool. In the first 
quarter of 2006, there have been 620 incidents of terrorism in 
the world, up from 415 terrorist incidents in the first quarter 
of 2003.’’

So I would like to ask our witnesses, and I guess perhaps I would 
ask General Jones, the whole issue that the public still in many re-
spects believes that there is a connection between 9/11, al-Qaeda, 
Saddam Hussein and Iraq. Could you kind of talk a little bit about 
that because, in fact, many of us knew and believed that there had 
been no connection? 

Of course, now we are hearing and we know that terrorist at-
tacks are increasing, but explain what was going on in terms of the 
connections that most people think existed, so we can get that 
cleared up right now with regard to the connection between 9/11 
and Iraq. 

General JONES. In this forum, I have to be careful about how 
we—the information that might have been available years ago in 
terms of indicators, but what I would say that in terms of direct 
ties between al-Qaeda and Saddam Hussein, that is an issue that 
can debated looking at the information that I believe was available 
years ago. 
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Ms. LEE. But the connection between bin Laden and Saddam 
Hussein, the connections between Iraq and the horrific attacks on 
the United States of America on 9/11, I am trying to get an answer 
to that. 

General JONES. Right. I am not sure that I can give you an an-
swer that is going to be satisfactory in being able to say that we 
know what relationships existed between people in the Iraqi Gov-
ernment and terrorist organizations. I think it is pretty clear if you 
look at the actual attack on 9/11 that it was not a state-sponsored 
event by Iraq or any other country. It was an al-Qaeda-sponsored 
event. 

Ms. LEE. So Iraq was not involved in the attacks against our 
country on 9/11? 

General JONES. To the best of my knowledge, I would say that 
was perpetrated by members of this al-Qaeda organization which 
is not associated with a specific state. 

Ms. LEE. Thank you very much. 
Let me ask Mr. Rodman with regard to Iraq. You mentioned ear-

lier that the Iraqis do not want foreigners. What about the United 
States in terms of permanent military bases? How do you see that 
evolving now? I mean, this body is on record saying that we do not 
intend to have nor want a permanent presence in Iraq. What do 
you think about military bases on a permanent basis? 

Mr. RODMAN. We have no plan of any kind. I think everything 
depends on what the sovereign Government of Iraq has in mind 
over the long term and how the situation on the ground will evolve. 
Our presence there right now is at the request of the Iraqi Govern-
ment and with the UN mandate as well. 

Ms. LEE. I am talking about permanent military bases. 
Mr. RODMAN. Well, I think there is no plan for such a thing, or 

I wouldn’t speculate about it unless at some future time the United 
States and the Iraqi Government make some mutual decision on 
such a question. 

Ms. LEE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ROYCE. Thank you. We will go to Mr. Meeks. 
Mr. MEEKS. First, let me ask this quick question. I know that 

Mr. Maliki came to DC in November of last year, and he met with 
Secretary Rumsfeld, Vice President Cheney, as well as Secretary 
Rice. Did any of you meet with him when he was here? And if you 
did, I was wondering whether or not anyone asked him about the 
allegation that he passed United States intelligence to Iran. 

Mr. JEFFREY. Congressman, I met with him. I was present, I be-
lieve, for the meeting with the Secretary of Defense and had sev-
eral conversations with him at that time as is at present, still 
under the old government, which is still formally the caretaker gov-
ernment. He was a deputy prime minster. He was a deputy Prime 
Minister who was in charge of infrastructure operations, oil, elec-
tricity, and infrastructure security, an issue of great concern to this 
group today. 

And in that context, we have worked very, very productively and 
very effectively with Mr. Maliki. 

Mr. MEEKS. Was there any conversation about whether or not he 
passed United States intelligence information to Iran? 
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Mr. JEFFREY. Congressmen, what we were talking about was how 
to get oil production up, how to get electricity into the homes of 
Iraqis and how to secure the network. 

Mr. MEEKS. It is not a difficult question. Either you did or you 
didn’t. 

Mr. JEFFREY. There was no question in my presence on that sub-
ject, you are right. 

Mr. MEEKS. Thank you. Let me ask this question because, you 
know, I think a number of people want to be helpful, but you can 
only be helpful if you understand what took place in the past here. 
So would it be correct to say, you know, is it a fact that inaccurate 
threat estimates were created to give rationale for the United 
States going into Iraq? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Congressman, I wasn’t involved in Iraq in 2003, so 
I can’t give you a specific answer. What I can say is that I was 
closely involved in Iraq from 1996 in Kuwait until the end of my 
tour in Turkey in 2002. And during that time, we all, civilians and 
military——

Mr. MEEKS. I am just trying to find out whether or not we did 
anything wrong, or you know, anything we can learn from what we 
didn’t do. Could you say that in fact the diplomatic estimates prob-
ably exaggerated the probable international support and the ability 
to win an ally and a UN consensus, that we exaggerated that as 
far as the coalition because we couldn’t get Germany, we couldn’t 
get France? Did we underestimate the number of individuals we 
would have with us in this Iraqi war? Would you agree to that? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Once again, I would agree that we did think that 
it was a threat. We felt that there were many countries around the 
world that supported us——

Mr. MEEKS. We didn’t do that wrong either. Did we over-rely on 
exile groups with limited credibility and influence in Iraq? Did we 
over-rely upon them? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Not to my knowledge, but I am not a person who 
was working——

Mr. MEEKS. So that was fine too, we did that too, that was all 
right. 

Did we have failures in intelligence, in analysis of the internal 
political and economic structure of Iraq? Did we have any failures 
there? 

Mr. JEFFREY. In my experience in Iraq, I would have to say, from 
mid-2004 on, that our intelligence is quite limited in what is going 
on in Iraq now and presumably in the past. 

Mr. MEEKS. So we had some fault there. We should learn from 
that, okay. Did we have any inability to accurately assess the na-
ture of Iraq nationalism and the true level of cultural differences 
and the scale of Iraqi’s problems? Did we underestimate those 
things? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Again, in my work with Iraq from the mid-1990s 
until 2002, I felt that I was well informed and the people who 
worked with me were well informed about the ethnic——

Mr. MEEKS. No mistakes there. So were we over-optimistic or did 
we have over-optimistic plans for an internal Iraq policy and mili-
tary support? Were we over-optimistic about that? 
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Mr. JEFFREY. I think you would have to ask the other people be-
cause that is a specific question related to 2002–2003, Congress-
men. 

Mr. MEEKS. Well, did we fail to foresee the sectarian and ethnic 
conflict that was existing within Iraq? Did we fail to see that? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Again, in the run-up in the decade before 2003, we 
were well aware of the tensions. We saw the Shia massacred and 
the Kurds massacred. We knew about all of that. Whether we had 
evaluated that fully in 2002–2003, I can’t help you there. 

Mr. MEEKS. So what you are trying to tell the American people, 
and I see I am running out of time here, is that basically, except 
for one possible area, we made no mistakes, but yet the war is 
going to drastically—what is happening in there every day is going 
so drastically wrong, yet we made no mistakes and we should con-
tinue to do the same thing, and if anytime we have something else 
in the future we should do exactly the same thing? Is that what 
you are trying to tell us? 

Mr. JEFFREY. I wouldn’t say that, Congressman. What I say is, 
first of all, we don’t think it is going as bad as you said. What we 
have seen is a lot of mistakes. 

Mr. MEEKS. Should we hold anybody accountable for anything, of 
any of the mistakes that were made? 

Mr. JEFFREY. That is a question that I can’t address in the Ad-
ministration. 

Mr. ROYCE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
We are going to go to Congressman Schiff from California and 

then to Congresswoman Watson from California. Congressman 
Schiff. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Actually, the question I had picks up right where my 
colleague left off, and that is, over the course of the last several 
years, there have been a number of mistakes made that I think are 
quite widely recognized to have been mistakes in terms of the num-
bers of troops that we originally had in Iraq, the standing down of 
the military forces, of course, the intelligence we had on WMD, and 
many other issues since. 

I am curious, can any of you identify anyone who has been held 
accountable for any of these pretty well acknowledged errors? 

Mr. RODMAN. Again, I think this is a question for the President. 
It is not a question for us at our level. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Well, I mean, you presumably——
Mr. RODMAN. It is a question way above our pay grade, and I 

don’t——
Mr. SCHIFF. Well, I am not asking you if you should fire some-

one. I am asking you who has been held accountable, and your 
lengthy silence I think answers my question. No one has been held 
accountable. 

General, the public view of this war will have a direct bearing 
on whether we can be successful. I am sure that the public’s skep-
ticism during Vietnam had a big impact on the war effort, and the 
lack of public confidence in the prosecution of the war right now 
is having an effect on the war effort. 

Wouldn’t you agree with that premise? And isn’t part of the lack 
of confidence that the American people see mistakes made, but 
they don’t see any accountability for those mistakes? And I think 
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they are also having trouble seeing how we are learning from our 
mistakes and taking corrective action. Don’t you agree that the 
public perception of the war effort has an effect on its ultimate suc-
cess or failure? 

General JONES. Sir, I guess there are a couple of questions there 
I should answer. The first is certainly public support for our sol-
diers, sailors, and airmen is extremely important to our success. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Well, that I am happy to say I think has been con-
sistently strong. 

General JONES. Yes, sir. 
Mr. SCHIFF. And that is a mistake we have not repeated from 

Vietnam. 
General JONES. Yes, sir. 
Mr. SCHIFF. But public confidence in the likelihood of success in 

the team prosecuting the war at the highest levels is lacking. I 
think all the public opinion surveys demonstrate that. Isn’t that 
having an impact and isn’t part of that a result of not holding peo-
ple accountable? 

General JONES. Okay. First of all, what I would do is that I 
would separate political accountability from military accountability. 
My area of responsibility would be more in line with military ac-
countability. 

In the area of have we conducted this campaign perfectly, the an-
swer is obviously no, and we have learned a great deal. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Tell me about the military accountability then. Who 
has been held accountable militarily for the failure to have enough 
troops originally in Iraq, for the standing down of the Iraqi military 
forces, for any of these decisions? Who has been held accountable 
militarily? 

General JONES. In terms of the dissolution of the Iraqi army, 
that frankly was a political decision. That wasn’t a military deci-
sion. 

Mr. SCHIFF. Well, the President says that the military is making 
the decisions like that; that the politicians are staying out of it; 
that he is listening to the generals. So if the generals presumably 
made that decision, then why isn’t there military accountability? 

General JONES. In the case of what I believe was the CPA deci-
sion, and it was before I arrived in Iraq so I will have to check on 
that, but I believe the CPA decision was made on civilian author-
ity, not a military decision. But if I could go back——

Mr. SCHIFF. So Paul Bremer is being held responsible for that? 
According to Mr. Bremer, he was asking for more troops in Iraq. 

General JONES. Sir, again, I mean, that is an issue of political 
accountability, which I, frankly, can’t address. I can talk to some 
degree about military accountability. 

I can tell you that, number one, we have made a considerable 
amount of adaptation during this campaign. I will give you an ex-
ample. One was our approach to training and equipping Iraqis——

Mr. SCHIFF. If you would, aside from General Shinseki who was 
held accountable for telling the truth, who has been held account-
able militarily for some of the flawed decision-making, or has the 
flawed decision-making all been political, none of it military? 

General JONES. I am not sure what flawed decision-making we 
are talking about. What I would say is that——
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Mr. SCHIFF. Well, how about the failure to not have enough 
troops at the outset to prevent the wide-scale looting and to allow 
the insurgency to get off the ground to begin with, who in the mili-
tary has been held responsible for that? 

General JONES. Again, sir, I am not sure when we talk about 
military accountability that we are seeing it quite the same way. 
Military accountability for mistakes that are made in terms of——

Mr. SCHIFF. Who has been held accountable——
Mr. ROYCE. The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. SCHIFF. May I be permitted to finish this question? 
Mr. ROYCE. Absolutely. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Who has been held accountable for the failure to 

have enough armored vehicles and body armor during the course 
of the war? Who has been held militarily accountable? 

General JONES. Sir, I wouldn’t know, based on when those deci-
sions were made, which was long before this campaign, about how 
much body armor we would buy, how many up-armored Humvees 
to have and those kinds of things. I am not sure the people that 
even made those decisions were serving still when this campaign 
began, so I can’t tell you a specific name or an accountability in 
those purposes. I would tell you in those places, that I am aware 
of, where there has clearly been wrongdoing by military people, I 
have seen them do the investigations, and prosecutions have been 
made. There are some that are continuing. People have been held 
accountable legally and in other lots of ways based on their failure 
to perform to the proper either legal or ethical standards. 

Mr. ROYCE. We are going to go to Congresswoman Diane Watson 
of California, and then Congresswoman Betty McCollum. 

Ms. WATSON. I want to thank you, Congressman Royce, for being 
here. I want to thank Rohrabacher and Issa. Looking at that other 
side, they were not interested in this hearing. You can tell by the 
vacant seats, and I thank the panel. I thank you for spending this 
time, but you are the wrong people because I have heard you say, 
‘‘It is above my pay grade; it was before I came on,’’ so you know 
as little as we do. We know nothing. This is a war of choice among 
the Administration. 

Even when we have classified hearings with Rumsfeld, we get 
nothing. I asked how many innocent Iraqis have been killed. We 
don’t keep that number. And I am not sure that over 2,300 Amer-
ican troops is the actual number. I think it is even higher than 
that. 

We, as decision-makers, receive no information, and I am very 
pleased that there was an agreement to hold this hearing. 

Now, I heard the panel say that we had a quarter of a million 
Iraqi troops prepared and ready. I would like you to give us a spe-
cific number. A quarter of a million sounds like a large number, 
but I have heard you say that they are not ready to defend and 
fight off the insurgents. 

I also know that we are building the largest Embassy in the 
world in a nation of 28 million people, and we are going to have 
5,000 people in that Embassy. I know a little bit about Embassies. 
I can’t for the life of me wonder why we are putting all the re-
sources in Iraq when time and time again you hold Osama bin 
Laden responsible for 9/11. 
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Why did we distract and send our best and our brightest and our 
courageous troops to destabilize and break up a nation? 

So I see us doing nation-building after our own image, and our 
own image is not too good at this point. I see us as occupation 
forces. If we are going to have 5,000 people in the largest Embassy 
in the world, I said here when we approved the budget for the De-
partment of State and they had an enormous figure in there to 
build that Embassy. 

I cannot understand if we have trained over a quarter of a mil-
lion Iraqis, why we could not start reducing forces right now. So 
I would like somebody to explain that to me. 

With that said, I would like to ask a specific question of Mr. Rod-
man. You say that our strategy for Iraq is as much political as mili-
tary, but then how do you justify the fact that we are spending 
more each day on our military strategy than our entire budget for 
Iraq democracy-building? 

You might say it is apples and oranges, but the contrast speaks 
for itself. The American taxpayers are supporting a war that we in-
deed are fighting and losing lives, and you are telling me that we 
have trained all these Iraqi troops. Well, I think we can start re-
ducing forces. It is not a cut and run. If it was a cut and run, we 
would have after the President stood on that ship a year or so ago, 
2 years ago, said we have reached, and we met our mission. We 
have our victory. 

Now, maybe I was the only one that heard all that, but that is 
what it meant to me; that we have accomplished our mission. We 
have deposed Saddam Hussein, and I can’t understand if we are 
going to get money from the oil revenue sometime down the line 
why the President keeps coming back to Congress for more and 
more money for this effort. I think we are occupying, and I think 
we are doing nation-building, and I think, and he said it, that we 
re going to be there for decades. 

Now, can you respond? Mr. Rodman? 
Mr. RODMAN. Congresswoman, you asked a lot of questions. I 

said our strategy is more political than military, and that is—if you 
look at the political evolution of the country and the prospects for 
defeating the insurgency, I think we all agree that the core of this 
is giving the country back to the Iraqis, and that is what the polit-
ical—this institution-building is all about. 

Ms. WATSON. May I interrupt you? 
Mr. RODMAN. You are right about the budget figures. 
Ms. WATSON. May I interrupt you for a minute? 
You are saying that we are fighting terrorists in Iraq? 
Mr. RODMAN. The core of the strategy is to help the Iraqis fill 

the vacuum left by the demise of the old regime. It is to help Iraqis 
build their own institutions. 

Ms. WATSON. Who are we fighting? 
Mr. RODMAN. Excuse me? 
Ms. WATSON. Who are we fighting? 
Mr. RODMAN. A very narrowly-based insurgency. 
Ms. WATSON. Are they terrorists? 
Mr. RODMAN. They certainly use terrorism as——
Ms. WATSON. Okay, what is terrorism? What ideology? How do 

we win over an ideology? Do we kill everybody that comes over the 
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border that we consider a terrorist? I mean, what is this war all 
about? 

Mr. RODMAN. It is about—it is about legitimacy and that is why 
I said the strategy is as much political as military. It is taking 
away the legitimacy from those who would defeat the will of the 
Iraqi people. 

Ms. WATSON. Let me cut you short. We have a document here, 
it is an Iraqi update, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Legisla-
tive Affairs, and they refer through here the terrorist, the terrorist, 
the terrorist. I will give you a copy of it. We are fighting a War 
Against Terrorism. Terrorism is an ideology. Are we fighting to kill 
everybody that comes over the border? 

I don’t understand what victory is. I think we are planning to na-
tion-build in our own image and occupy Iraq and operate from 
there, and I would like some explanation about what you mean 
when you say we are fighting terrorism. 

Mr. RODMAN. Well, the opponents are using terrorism as a tactic. 
I agree with you that it is ideological. 

Ms. WATSON. It is. 
Mr. RODMAN. It is old regime elements fighting to recover their 

privileged position, but that is the point. It is a political struggle 
as much as it is military, and the political strategy is to give the 
Iraqis—is to empower the Iraqi, the moderates in Iraq who are the 
overwhelming majority. 

Mr. ROYCE. We are going to go next to Congresswoman McCol-
lum of Minnesota, and then Congressman Cardoza of California, 
and I understand Mr. Burton is back. 

Congresswoman, proceed. 
Ms. MCCOLLUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I thank Chair-

man Hyde and I welcome this hearing. America is now in its fourth 
year in the war of Iraq. Terrorists are killing Americans and Iraqis. 
Iraqis are killing Iraqis, and Iraqis are killing Americans. It is a 
war, it is a civil war, it is a War on Terrorism, it is a quagmire, 
it is a mess. And every American citizen knows this, and every 
American citizen is asking themselves when will the United States 
military presence in Iraq end? When will our troops come home? 

It is time that this Committee and this House take our oversight 
responsibilities seriously and hold the Bush Administration ac-
countable on behalf of the American people. This is the first Full 
Committee hearing that we have had on Iraq in the 109th Con-
gress, and I hope it will not be the last. 

There are many questions to be asked. There are questions about 
the 140 badly needed health care clinics that aren’t being con-
structed, and that is in the papers, it is documented, but we have 
had statements how we have inoculated Iraqi children and that is 
well. But I am going to focus on something else because I have 
such limited time, so I do hope we have another hearing, Mr. 
Chairman, so we can ask some of the other questions. 

President Bush has stated many, many times that U.S troops 
will not come home until the United States has achieved victory in 
Iraq. In November 2005, the President issued the National Strat-
egy for Victory in Iraq, and I have copies of it here at my desk, and 
in there it says according to the strategy, victory will be achieved 
in Iraq when it is peaceful, united, stable, secure, and well-inte-
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grated into the international community, and a full partner on the 
Global War on Terrorism. 

So one of my questions is on a scale of zero to 100, with 100 
being Iraq is peaceful, united, stable, secure and integrated in the 
international community and a full partner on the War on Ter-
rorism, where are we on a scale of zero to 100 in the victory con-
tinuum? 

I am going to go through the—I have three questions and then 
I will be silent. 

Currently, are there death squads operating inside Iraq’s Min-
ister of the Interior? And if so, what is our plan of action in work-
ing with the Iraq Government to stop these death squads? 

As part of the strategy for victory, there are statements about 
disarming and disbanding the militia. In order to help our troops 
come home, we need to disband and disarm the militia. So what 
is the United States Government doing in working with the Iraqis 
to disarm and to disband the militia? And how long is this going 
to take for it to happen, and the militia, in particular, the Kurdish 
militia, the Shi’ite and the Medeans? And how strong is the Iraqi 
Government’s will to help the United States in disarming these mi-
litia so our troops can come home? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Okay, to start with the first question, Congress-
woman McCollum, on some we think we are doing well, as I said, 
on a democratic and united Iraq. We think that we have made con-
siderable progress. We think the events of this weekend are an-
other example of that. 

In terms of peacefulness, this country is obviously not at peace. 
We do not consider it stable at this time. 

Ms. MCCOLLUM. So Mr. Ambassador, on a scale of zero to 100, 
where are we? I am a former teacher. This is a general grade, your 
overall report card. I am not holding you personally accountable, 
but you know. 

Mr. JEFFREY. I was afraid I was going to have to respond to the 
last question where we got C minuses to F minuses, and I will 
duck this one as much. 

I can state where we are in terms of—my wife is a teacher so 
I understand the alternative way of doing this in saying what we 
have achieved and what we haven’t achieved, and I was quite hon-
est with you. We have achieved or the Iraqis have achieved with 
our help a unified government. They do have a democratic govern-
ment. They have rule of law. 

Ms. MCCOLLUM. Okay. 
Mr. JEFFREY. And they don’t have other things. They don’t have 

peace and they don’t have stability. 
In terms of the death squads, we have found very serious but 

limited violations of human rights on the part of police forces and 
we have reacted very strongly. The United States military in Bagh-
dad basically essentially liberated one such unauthorized prison. 
We have talked many times with the Prime Minister and the Min-
ister of Interior. We are working together on a program. We have 
visited a lot of their other detention centers and police stations to 
make sure that this isn’t going on. When we find things we don’t 
like, we work with them to fix it, and I think the situation is get-
ting better. 
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What we are seeing though in the sectarian violence is more 
what you would call, or what I would call ‘‘death squads’’ coming 
from some of these militia, particularly Muqtada al-Sadr’s militia 
force. 

Thus, your third question is very relevant to the second because 
the militia are doing some of the killing and some of the violations 
of human rights. Our long-term goal is to eliminate the militia and 
to have one source of security and one source of basically a monop-
oly of force in that country on the part of the security forces. 

In the short term, we need to get the militia off the street. We 
need to get them to stop playing in the political and security situa-
tion, and we are doing everything we can to do that. 

Mr. ROYCE. Mr. Burton for 4 minutes and then Mr. Cardoza. 
Mr. BURTON. Mr. Chairman, we have votes starting on the Floor 

so I will pass right now. 
Mr. ROYCE. Thank the gentlemen. 
Mr. Cardoza. 
Mr. CARDOZA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Ambassador, I have after this series of votes the unfortunate 

duty of having to call the parents of one of the soldiers that passed 
away in my district. It is going to be my second call to a parent 
in the last 2 weeks. These are tough times for us all. These are se-
rious events, serious issues that we have to deal with. 

It is my understanding that a large percentage of the Iraqi peo-
ple want us out of their country. Do you know what that percent-
age is, sir? 

Mr. JEFFREY. A large percent of what, sir? 
Mr. CARDOZA. A large percentage of the people of Iraq want us 

out of their country. Do you know what that percentage is? 
Mr. JEFFREY. Depending upon the poll, a high percent want to 

see us end our mission, but it also depends on how you ask it. That 
is, I do not believe after talking with many, many Iraqis, including 
many Sunni Arabs, that they want us to leave now. They want us 
to turn the country over to sectarian violence, and I think in fact 
that this is changing. 

What we have when we do these polls is a general attitude that 
you will see anywhere in the Middle East, that you will see in 
other countries where we have relationships such as Turkey. If you 
took a poll in Turkey where we have had a very productive——

Mr. CARDOZA. Thank you, I think I got your answer. 
Mr. RODMAN [continuing]. Relationship, I think we will get the 

same——
Mr. CARDOZA. It is my understanding that President Bush has 

indicated that he does not want us to have a permanent presence 
in Iraq, that is correct? How many bases are we currently con-
structing in Iraq? 

Mr. RODMAN. We are consolidating. In fact, we are reducing the 
number of locations in Iraq where we have bases. 

Mr. CARDOZA. It is my understanding that a number are being 
consolidated for our purposes, but there are a number of bases that 
are under construction in Iraq currently? 

Mr. RODMAN. It is part of the consolidation, I think. 
Mr. CARDOZA. Generally? 
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General JONES. Sir, I would say there is construction going on, 
but a lot of the construction is related to the fact that we had close 
to 100 different bases at one time where troops were positioned. As 
Iraqi security forces take over, we are consolidating and sort of 
places to house——

Mr. CARDOZA. How many are we consolidating into? 
General JONES. Sir, I will have to get back to you with the exact 

number. 
Mr. CARDOZA. I would appreciate that. 
General JONES. It has been reduced by——
Mr. CARDOZA. We had a vote in this Committee not too long ago 

that requested that there would be no permanent bases. The mo-
tion was that there would be no permanent bases, and that motion 
was defeated in this Committee by the majority, and so that is one 
of the reasons why I asked the question. 

How much are we spending on the new Embassy in Iraq? 
Mr. JEFFREY. 600 million plus, Mr. Congressman. 
Mr. CARDOZA. Is this going to be the largest Embassy in the 

world, the most expensive Embassy in the world for the United 
States? 

Mr. JEFFREY. It certainly will be up there among the very big-
gest. You know, some of these Embassies, very large ones were 
built 20–30 years ago. You have inflation and other factors. 

Mr. CARDOZA. I understand. 
Mr. JEFFREY. But I would say it is definitely in the very, very 

short list of biggest. 
Mr. CARDOZA. If you were to look all over the world, is Iraq the 

most important strategic point for the United States’ interests in 
the world? 

Mr. JEFFREY. If I were to look all over the world, and I think I 
would be hard-pressed to find a country whether from the stand-
point of oil reserves, number two in the world, or potential desta-
bilizing influences, invading two countries in the past 20 years, fir-
ing a barrage of rockets at Israel, that is potentially a more serious 
threat to security than the wrong Iraq, and to the extent a big Em-
bassy can help us have the right Iraq, I would say it is money well 
spent. 

Mr. CARDOZA. Today, is Iraq the most pressing strategic interest 
that we have in the Middle East? 

Mr. JEFFREY. I will ask Assistant Secretary Rodman to give his 
views as well because he works on a broader area than I do be-
cause I just do Iraq, and the tendency of people who work on Ant-
arctica is to say that Antarctica is the most important. But I would 
make a—and the main competitor of course is Iran, but my par-
ticular parochial view is if we get Iraq wrong, we are going to have 
a hard time having an effective Iran policy. 

Mr. RODMAN. I would second that. There are other major stra-
tegic interests around the world, our relations with China, and I 
would—Iran was on top of my list, but I agree with Ambassador 
Jeffrey that if—and I could put it positively. If we get Iraq right, 
that is part of a strategy to deal with Iran. I mean, it is shoring 
up our Arab friends and so forth, and those who are the targets 
of Iranian intimidation. 
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So I mean, these things are related, and given where we are in 
Iraq, I think the outcome is hugely important. 

Mr. CARDOZA. How long should the American people expect—I 
come from California. You mentioned that Iraq is about the size of 
California. We are spending two times the California budget every 
year in our efforts in Iraq. How long can the American people fore-
see that they will be spending these kinds of resources in that re-
gion of the world, that particular location of the work? 

Mr. RODMAN. I think it is impossible to set deadlines and 
timelines. What we can assure you and the American people is that 
there is a strategy that is already reducing the numbers of Amer-
ican forces. The strategy is to train up Iraqis so they are capable 
of taking over the responsibility, and that is, as the President says, 
as the Iraqis stand up, we can stand down, and you see this proc-
ess underway, and we are able to show some benchmarks of 
progress. We are on a path to reduce our own involvement because 
the Iraqis are getting stronger and able to take on the responsi-
bility. That is the strategy. That is the direction where we are 
heading. 

Mr. ROYCE. Mr. Carnahan. 
Mr. CARNAHAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I, too, appreciate these hearings and this Committee really 

ramping up its oversight. Frankly, my constituents in Missouri are 
coming really short on patience and confidence in the direction and 
cost of our efforts in Iraq, so I think this discussion is particularly 
important. 

On the issue of cost, I wanted to ask you to address the New 
York Times article that was brought up earlier in the hearing 
where the Halliburton subsidiary got the no-bid contract to rebuild 
the pipeline that was never completed, and really how we look at—
Secretary Wolfowitz had talked a lot about the Iraqis’ ability to fi-
nance their own construction, and frankly this seriously impacted 
their ability to do so, and left the United States taxpayers holding 
the bag. 

Where are we in terms of getting the Iraqis to successfully com-
plete that project in particular, but in general, really looking at re-
financing their own reconstruction of the war? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Sir, the New York Times is basically right about 
the first contract and the first contract failed to carry that out. 
That was a strategic piece of infrastructure. All kinds of oil and gas 
lines cross as well as electrical line over at that point on the Tigris. 
Thus one of the decisions taken by John Negroponte in the fall of 
2004 was to put more money into the oil sector, including that 
crossing, as well as work in the south. We learned from this. We 
saw the problem. We canceled what was left of the contract, had 
a new contract with a different firm, and they have completed the 
project, and we are awaiting the final bits and pieces to have that 
crossing in operation. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. And because we are short of time, in terms of 
overall ability to begin to finance their own reconstruction, where 
does that stand? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Right now in their budget for this year they have 
$6 billion set aside to do capital investment. That is very competi-
tive with what we were doing at the height of the work. I talked 
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to the Finance Minister yesterday. He believes that with current oil 
levels, if everything stays on track, they will be able to make that 
level of investment, so thus our belief that with international help, 
but particularly with the Iraqi oil earnings, they will be generating 
a number of billions of dollars a year to invest in their own capital 
improvements. About half of that would go into oil, thus increasing 
their earnings in the out years. The rest of it to electricity and 
other infrastructure. 

We are hoping they can hold to that. They have some challenges, 
like anybody running a budget in a government situation, but they 
have got a fighting chance to do that. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. And one last question with regard to the ongoing 
revelations about corruption and mismanagement of the funding 
that our taxpayers have sent there. What are we doing to really ag-
gressively go after accounting for the dollars, how they have been 
spent, and how they are going to be spent in the future? 

Mr. JEFFREY. Congressman, I can assure you from Secretary Rice 
on down on the State side and also our colleagues in Defense, we 
are very, very aggressive on that on all funds. The waste, fraud 
and abuse stories, which many of them I know and can attest to, 
are factual, involve that first phase when the funds involved were 
Iraqi, what we call DFI or Oil-for-Food funds. 

Now, that is not an excuse. Those funds should have been treat-
ed better than they were. We should have had better controls over 
them. There were mistakes made. There was some corruption, 
some criminality, and those people are being pursued. We know of 
no case so far, but I invite you to call in the Inspector General, in-
volving appropriated U.S. Government funds where there is that 
sort of corruption or criminality. I mean, you can argue whether we 
are doing it effectively or not, but I think our controls are much 
better over those funds. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. Thank you gentlemen. 
Mr. ROYCE. I will remind Members who still have questions, you 

may submit them for the record within the next 5 days. 
I thank our witnesses, our panelists for participating today, and 

the hearing stands adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 2:12 p.m., the Committee was adjourned.] 
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A P P E N D I X 

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DAN BURTON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF INDIANA 

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this important and timely hearing on the 
progress being made in Iraq three years after the start of the war. Many of my 
democratic colleagues will no doubt suggest that we’ve made no progress at all be-
cause the violence continues. I understand this, it’s an election year and they want 
to return to power by undermining America’s confidence in Republican leadership. 
But the truth is that if you evaluate the situation in Iraq objectively the sea change 
happening in Iraq is obvious. 

Let’s remember that life in Iraq under Saddam Hussein was marked by brutality, 
fear, and terror. Iraqis had no voice in their country or their lives. Saddam dev-
astated Iraq, wrecked its economy, ruined and plundered its infrastructure, and de-
stroyed its human capital. Today, Iraq has a democratically-elected government, op-
erating under one of the most progressive constitutions in the Arab world. Today, 
the dictator is facing justice in an Iraqi court and the people of Iraq are holding 
Saddam accountable for his crimes and human-rights atrocities. Today, a National 
Unity government—representing all of the Iraqi people—is working to resolve the 
tensions and divisions that Saddam Hussein aggravated through ethnic cleansing 
and sectarian violence as part of a deliberate strategy to divide the Iraqi people and 
prevent them from challenging his power. Today, the Iraqi economy is growing and 
the Iraqi people have better access to essential services than ever before. Today, the 
Iraqi Army is no longer an instrument of repression, but an all-volunteer force that 
is increasing taking responsibility for protecting the Iraqi people. Today, there are 
44 commercial television stations, 72 commercial radio stations and more than 100 
independent newspaper and magazines; none existed under Saddam Hussein. 

By all objective standards we have made remarkable progress in Iraq. It is true 
that challenges remain and that a tough fight is still ahead of us. The terrorists 
know that they lack the military strength to challenge Iraqi and Coalition forces di-
rectly—so their only hope is to try and provoke a civil war. They tried to stop the 
transfer of sovereignty. They tried to stop millions from voting in the January 2005 
elections. They tried to stop Sunnis from participating in the October constitutional 
referendum. They tried to stop millions from voting in the December elections to 
form a government under that constitution. And they tried to stop the formation of 
a national unity government. In each and every case, the terrorists have failed. Yet, 
despite massive provocations, Iraq has not descended into civil war, most Iraqis 
have not turned to violence, and the Iraqi Security Forces have not broken up into 
sectarian groups waging war against each other. Time and time again, the Iraqi 
people have made clear that they want to live in liberty and unity—and they are 
determined to chart their own destiny. 

Again, the signs of progress are everywhere if we’re willing to abandon the polit-
ical rhetoric and see them. We still have more progress to make, and the work 
ahead is still difficult but I am confident that America will not retreat from Iraq. 
Our brave men and women will complete their work because they know that the 
security of their loved ones in America is linked to the success of a free Iraq. As 
Iraq’s security forces gain in capacity and take charge of their own security, we will 
start reducing our troop levels and bringing our people home. And they will leave 
behind them a free and stable Iraq as a shining example of democracy flourishing 
in a once-troubled region; the terrorists’ worst nightmare. The terrorists and their 
State-sponsors—like the mullahs in Iran—know that when freedom sets root in 
Iraq, it will be a mortal blow to their aspirations to dominate the region and ad-
vance their hateful agenda. That is why Iran has sharpened its confrontational pos-
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ture towards its neighbors and the west and sought to use covert action to under-
mine the emerging democracy in Iraq. 

President Bush said in his second inaugural address in 2005: ‘‘The survival of lib-
erty in our land depends on the success of liberty in other lands. The best hope for 
peace in our world is the expansion of freedom in all the world.’’

I believe that he is right, and history will judge him as being right. Just 25 years 
ago, there were only 45 democracies. Today, Freedom House reports there are 122 
democracies, and more people live in liberty than ever before. Since the beginning 
of 2005, remarkable democratic change has occurred across the globe in places like 
Afghanistan, Lebanon, Kyrgyzstan, Liberia, and Iraq. Freedom House has declared 
2005 ‘‘one of the most successful years for freedom since Freedom House began 
measuring world freedom’’ more than 30 years ago. That is progress. 

In closing Mr. Chairman, thank you once again for holding this vitally important 
hearing. I look forward to hearing from the Committee’s witnesses. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE SHERROD BROWN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OHIO 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing on U.S. policy on Iraq. 
Congress and this committee have an obligation to oversee and investigate the 

Bush Administration’s handling of the Iraq war and reconstruction efforts. Account-
ability is long overdue. 

Prior to the 2003 invasion, I introduced legislation that would have required the 
President to report to Congress on the possible consequences of the use of force in 
Iraq. My resolution would have required the Administration to provide:

1. A full accounting of the implications of initiating military action against Iraq 
in regard to homeland security, the war on terrorism, and regional stability 
in the Middle East.

2. The steps the United States and its allies will take to protect United States 
soldiers.

3. An estimate of the full costs associated with military action against Iraq
4. And most importantly, an exit strategy—a plan for achieving long-term so-

cial, economic, and political stabilization of a post-war Iraq, so we—and our 
troops—could tell when we’d crossed the finish line.

Military leaders and experts warned that without careful planning, the war in 
Iraq would result in mounting casualties and costs. Tragically, the Administration 
failed to heed their warnings and failed to answer my questions. 

The administration has still not provided answers to the questions I raised before 
the war. The President has yet to provide an adequate budget, plan, or exit strategy 
in Iraq. He continues to exaggerate our progress in defeating the insurgency. 

More than 2,200 American lives have been lost in Iraq. Each week, the deadly 
attacks continue, and more of our troops are lost. These attacks remind us again 
of the urgent need to develop a more effective strategy in Iraq. 

The violence is increasing and the insurgents are getting bolder. This war is cre-
ating new terrorists and reinforcing a dangerously negative public perception of the 
United States in the Muslim world. 

Spending for the war in Iraq will soon reach $300 billion. And our troops in Iraq 
still do not have the basic equipment they need to do their jobs. 

The Administration’s own watchdog on Iraq reconstruction has raised concerns 
about the progress of reconstruction. 

Recent reports show that necessary infrastructure reconstruction projects—includ-
ing oil, gas, electricity, and water and sanitation projects—are still incomplete. 

In fact, in many areas production levels are falling behind pre-war levels and far 
below U.S. goals. 

Reports of waste, fraud, and abuse by contractors have been widespread. Because 
of delays and mismanagement, reconstruction will cost billions more than originally 
estimated. 

The Republican majority continues to give the President blank checks to fund the 
war and has refused to investigate no-bid contracts. 

Our nation cannot afford to sweep bad news and mistakes under the rug. If Re-
publicans and Democrats alike don’t speak up when the Bush Administration fails 
the American people, then the Bush Administration will continue to fail the Amer-
ican people. 

The President must develop and implement a plan for the endgame in Iraq. 
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If the President had taken the time to answer my questions in 2003—if he had 
developed a plan before invading—American troops and the American people might 
not be losing loved ones as well as their trust in this government three years after 
the invasion took place. 

Enough is enough. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE RUSS CARNAHAN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MISSOURI 

Chairman Hyde and Ranking Member Lantos, thank you for holding this hearing 
on US policy in Iraq. This hearing is timely as it comes at a point when the chal-
lenges and problems in Iraq keep mounting. 

I had the opportunity to travel to Iraq last March. In the year since, the progress 
that should have and could have been made has simply not happened. The adminis-
tration should have been reaching out to our allies to engage them in the process, 
and utilize their assistance to aid the Iraqi people in establishing a stabile, self-suf-
ficient country. Rather, a grossly mismanaged war and reconstruction effort, has re-
sulted in a country on the brink of civil war, which threatens to further destabilize 
the region. 

In addition to the missteps throughout the occupation, we have been pouring bil-
lions of dollars into the country with virtually no oversight. I have supported the 
efforts of my colleagues to reestablish the Truman Commission. This is a pro-mili-
tary, pro-taxpayer, pro-American way to ensure that US funding of the war and re-
construction is being done without fraud and corruption. We have all heard the re-
ports about companies engaging in contract abuse. It is our duty to provide over-
sight, and we should all support efforts to ensure that taxpayer funds are not being 
wasted. 

Mr. Rodman, I am interested in hearing what you believe we have done in Iraq 
to further stabilize the region. Also, Mr. Jeffrey, I would like to hear what provi-
sions the administration has put into place to ensure proper oversight and account-
ability. 

Thank you each for being here today.

Æ
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